AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE

MENDOCINO—LAKE COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT BOARD OF TRUSTEES

AND THE

MENDOCINO COLLEGE FEDERATION OF TEACHERS AFT/CFT LOCAL 6322

JULY 1, 2023 – JUNE 30, 2026

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1 - AGREEMENT/RECOGNITION	3
ARTICLE 2 - MCFT RIGHTS	4
ARTICLE 3 - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	7
ARTICLE 4 - AGENCY SHOP – DUES AND PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS	8
ARTICLE 5 - SEPARABILITY AND SAVINGS	9
ARTICLE 6 - MCFT/DISTRICT CONSULTATION	10
ARTICLE 7 - WORKLOAD	11
ARTICLE 8 – EVALUATION PROCESSES	21
ARTICLE 9 – TENURE REVIEW PROCESS	38
ARTICLE 10 – SALARY	41
ARTICLE 11 – EMPLOYEE BENEFITS	49
ARTICLE 12 – WORKING CONDITIONS	53
ARTICLE 13 – PERSONNEL FILES	54
ARTICLE 14 – LEAVES	55
ARTICLE 15 – STRS REDUCED WORKLOAD PROGRAM	68
ARTICLE 16 – TRANSFER	70
ARTICLE 17 – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	72
ARTICLE 18 – DURATION	77
ARTICLE 19 – WAIVER OF BARGAINING	78
EXHIBIT 1	79
EXHIBIT 2	81
EXHIBIT 3	89
EXHIBIT 4	97
EXHIBIT 5	106
EXHIBIT 6	112
EXHIBIT 7	114
EXHIBIT 8	115
EXHIBIT 9	117
EXHIBIT 10	119
EXHIBIT 11	122
EXHIBIT 12	123

ARTICLE 1 - AGREEMENT/RECOGNITION

- 1.1 The articles and provisions contained herein constitute a bilateral and binding agreement between the Mendocino College Federation of Teachers, AFT/CFT Local 6322 and the Mendocino-Lake Community College District.
- 1.2 The Board of Trustees of the Mendocino-Lake Community College District, hereinafter referred to as the "Board" or "District", hereby recognizes the Mendocino College Federation of Teachers, CFT/AFT Local 6322, hereinafter referred to as "MCFT," as the sole and exclusive representative of all full-time faculty, including the following classifications: instructors, counselors, and librarians.
- 1.3 This contract will supersede any and all existing or prior verbal or written rules, regulations, resolutions, and policy statements of the Board or management and all existing and prior customs, practices, and alleged past practices of the Board or management in regard to the subject matter herein.
- 1.4 Should any new full-time faculty classifications be established during the term of this agreement, the District and MCFT will meet to determine whether or not such classifications belong within the unit. Should the placement not be mutually agreed to within thirty (30) days, it may be submitted by either party to the Public Employment Relations Board for resolution.

ARTICLE 2 - MCFT RIGHTS

- 2.1 **Use of Facilities:** MCFT will have the right to use District facilities for organizational meetings and related activities when they are not in use. Advance request to use facilities will be made to and approved by the District pursuant to applicable District policy and regulations.
- 2.2 **Use of Equipment, Materials, Supplies:** MCFT representatives may use District equipment such as faculty computers and the workroom copier for MCFT business when not in use for District purposes. MCFT agrees to reimburse the District for any materials and supplies used.
- 2.3 **Bulletin Boards:** MCFT may use District bulletin board space without charge, pursuant to applicable District policy and regulations.
- 2.4 **Mail Distribution:** MCFT and its authorized representatives may use the College mailboxes for distribution of its written communications.
- 2.5 **Distribution of Materials:** MCFT may distribute organizational literature on District property provided there is no interference with District business, or distraction of employees while performing their duties.
- 2.6 **MCFT Contact:** A reasonable number of duly authorized members of the MCFT will have access to unit members to transact official business provided such contact does not occur during the members' hours of scheduled assignments and does not interfere with the educational process. MCFT will provide the District, and update as necessary, the names of MCFT members currently serving on MCFT Executive Board and/or District committees who are authorized to transact official business.
- 2.7 **Board Policies:** One book of Board Policies and Administrative Procedures will be supplied to MCFT president. District will provide MCFT with any changes, additions, alterations or deletions simultaneous with distribution of such materials to management employees.

2.8 Access to Information:

2.8.1 Upon request, MCFT will be provided with information which is made available to the public including one copy of the following: Board agendas and minutes (excluding confidential materials as defined by law); the Tentative and Final Budgets; other documentation presented to the Board regarding the budget

- including assumptions; the CCFS 311 and 311 Q reports; District audit reports; the District's chart of accounts.
- 2.8.2 Copies of the contract will be printed at the expense of the District and provided to members upon request. The District will provide MCFT president with an electronic copy of the contract and post it on the college website.
- 2.8.3 Names, job titles, compensation, and reassigned time for all unit members will be provided to MCFT within thirty days upon request, at least once per semester.
- 2.8.4 MLCCD shall provide MCFT written notice of any new employee orientations in whatever form they may take, at least ten (10) business days prior to the event. Representatives of the Union shall be permitted to make a presentation of up to thirty (30) minutes, and present written materials to any employee participating in such orientation. MLCCD shall include a membership authorization form, approved by the Union, in all new hire packets. No representative of management shall be present.
 - In any employee orientation or onboarding process that is not held in person, the Union should have access through whatever means available, to give a presentation of up to thirty (30) minutes and to present written materials or other documents, in a manner approximating Union access to an in-person orientation.
- 2.8.5 Within 30 days of hire of any new full-time faculty member, or by the first pay period of the month following hire, MLCCD must provide to the union (a) name; (b) job title; (c) department; (d) work location; (e) work, home and personal cellular telephone number; (f) personal email address; and (g) home address. Additionally, MLCCD shall provide this information about all full-time faculty upon request.
- 2.9 **Academic Senate:** It is the intent of the parties to this Agreement that nothing contained in this contract will be construed to restrict, limit, or prohibit the full exercise of the functions of the Academic Senate to represent the faculty in making recommendations to the administration and governing board of the District with respect to District policies on academic and professional matters, so long as the exercise of such functions does not conflict with this Agreement or the collective bargaining process. The District acknowledges the right of MCFT to negotiate all mandatory subjects of bargaining on behalf of unit members.

6

District Committee Appointments: MCFT will have the right to appoint members representing MCFT to committees considering issues contained within this contract.

2.10

ARTICLE 3 - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

3.1 There are no provisions in this agreement that will be deemed to limit or curtail the Board in any way in the exercise of the rights, powers and authority which the employer retained prior to the effective date of this agreement; unless, and only, to the extent that provisions in this agreement specifically limit or curtail such rights, powers and authorities. This provision will not be construed to in any way limit a right to grieve arising by reason of a violation of the specific provisions of any other paragraph of this agreement that is grievable.

ARTICLE 4 - AGENCY SHOP - DUES AND PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS

- 4.1 **Payroll Deduction:** The District agrees to deduct MCFT dues, service fees, insurance premiums, and assessments from the pay of those employees who have authorized in writing that such deduction(s) be made. The amounts deducted from payroll will be remitted promptly to the Union, or its designee.
- 4.2 **Dues Check-Off Reinstatement:** The District will not deduct dues during periods that a faculty member is separated from the bargaining unit, but will reinstate deductions upon the return of the faculty member to the bargaining unit. The phrase "separation from the bargaining unit" includes transfer out of the unit, layoff, and a leave of absence without pay with a duration of more than thirty (30) days.
- 4.3 **Reporting:** Along with the payroll deductions, the District will send MCFT an alphabetical listing of the faculty members from whom deductions were made and the amount of each deduction.
- 4.4 **Membership Termination and Re-enrollment:** By notifying the MCFT President or Vice-President in writing, former members may re-enroll and MCFT members may terminate their membership in MCFT.

ARTICLE 5 - SEPARABILITY AND SAVINGS

5.1 The specific provisions contained in this agreement will prevail over State laws to the extent permitted by State law. In the event that any provisions of this Agreement are held to be contrary to law by a court of competent jurisdiction, such provisions will not be deemed valid except to the extent permitted by law, but all other provisions will continue in full force and effect. The parties agree they will, upon the request of either party, within fifteen (15) workdays subsequent to any such decision, meet for the purpose of negotiating such new terms or conditions required to correct the declaration of invalidity.

ARTICLE 6 - MCFT/DISTRICT CONSULTATION

6.1 The administration of the contract in force may be facilitated by consultation meetings. Either party may request a consultation meeting in writing including a description of the problem to be discussed. Within five (5) work days, the receiving party will notify the requesting party if a meeting is acceptable and arrange a meeting. Such meetings will not be unreasonably denied. Neither party will have more than three (3) representatives at any such meeting unless mutually agreed to prior to the meeting. These meetings are not intended to by-pass the "Grievance Procedure" and will not constitute an invitation to renegotiate any provision of the Agreement.

ARTICLE 7 - WORKLOAD

7.1 Work Year and Work Days

The base work year for faculty will consist of one hundred seventy-five (175) days, including:

- The 164 instructional days and two (2) district-organized, mandatory-attendance professional development/flex days designated on the academic calendar.
- One (1) mandatory-attendance professional development/flex day in either the Fall or Spring semester; the date and content shall be co-organized by the Academic Senate and the Instruction Office. This additional mandatory flex day shall not occur prior to the first day of instruction.
- Eight (8) individually-designed professional development/flex days, forty-eight (48) hours, six (6) hours/day. Three of the eight days are designated for work on Program Review and SLO assessment.
- 7.1.1 Individual assignments for some faculty members may include additional responsibilities/work days (see 7.14).

7.1.2 Development of the Academic Calendar

In compliance with the District's Integrated Timeline, the President's Policy Advisory Committee (PPAC) will propose the annual Academic Calendar which will be forwarded to the MCFT Executive Committee. Upon receipt, it will immediately be sent to unit members for review and feedback. If no significant issues are received, as determined by the MCFT Executive Committee, the calendar will be approved by the committee and PPAC will be so notified. Any significant issues will be forwarded to PPAC for consideration. Changes made to the Academic Calendar by PPAC in response to issues raised by MCFT will be final. PPAC may consult with the MCFT Executive Committee as needed.

7.1.3 Semester Sessions

Semester start and end dates are indicated in the Academic Calendar. Faculty members may, by mutual agreement with the supervising Dean, teach a course of a different duration during the semester.

7.2 **Teaching Load**

- 7.2.1 An annual full-time equivalent (FTE) teaching load for the academic year is 100% of:
 - 510 lecture hours
 - 680 lab hours
 - 680 non-credit hours
 - Or a combination of the above
- 7.2.2 One class hour is fifty (50) minutes.
- 7.2.3 With approval of the responsible Dean, one course may be taught during the Summer Session (up to .1667 of the annual FTE teaching load which is equal to one five-unit lecture class) and load banked.

7.3 Overloads

An Instructor may teach in excess of that required in Section 7.2.1, as approved in writing by the responsible Dean. During the first two semesters of employment, an Instructor will not be assigned an overload unless there is mutual agreement of the Instructor and the responsible Dean.

Each semester, the responsible Dean will identify overload assignments in excess of the annual FTE teaching load required in Section 7.2.1. Instructors may bank the identified overload FTE percent worked or be paid for the course hours at the Instructor's overload hourly rate (as indicated on the Full-Time Faculty Overload and Summer Session Salary Schedule [Exhibit 7]).

By May 1st each year, the responsible Dean will identify by annual FTE percent any remaining, fractional overload. The Instructor may bank the identified overload FTE percent worked or be paid for the course hours at the Instructor's overload hourly rate (as indicated on the Full-Time Faculty Overload and Summer Session Salary Schedule [Exhibit 7]).

7.4 Underloads

Underloads are below that required in Section 7.2.1. Each semester, underloads will be balanced with banked load, teaching additional load, reassigned time, and/or a special project as assigned by the responsible Dean with the approval of the Vice-President of Education and Student Services. If not balanced by the end of the academic year, the FTE underload will be carried forward and factored into the annual workload requirement for the faculty member for the following year.

7.4.1 **Special Project**

A special project is equivalent to two (2) times the number of lecture hours required to balance the load. A written description of the special project will be included in the faculty member's personnel file along with a written report on the outcomes.

7.5 Class Size

The maximum class cap for all classes is 35; any larger class size caps to be by mutual agreement. Traditionally assigned classrooms or instructor room preference will not determine class caps unless courses rely on specific equipment only available in those sites.

Individual class caps for courses that have already been approved through previous CBA processes shall be honored.

In no case shall maximum classroom occupancy exceed maximum allowable occupancy as established by the fire department in the county in which the class is conducted. Classroom occupancy will not exceed safety guidelines as described by Mendocino County Public Health (MCPH) and/or by California's Department of Public Health (CDPH). If MCPH and CDPH guidelines differ, the guideline for lower occupancy will prevail.

Instructors may request a lower cap for demonstrable curricular and safety reasons. These requests will be reviewed by a panel composed of the relevant instructional Dean, the VPAA, a representative of Academic Senate, and a representative of the MCFT executive team. The panel will make their determination after reviewing the Course Outline of Record and other pertinent factors such as:

- C-ID requirements
- Other documented transfer requirements
- CTE industry standards / advisory committee documentation
- Student success data
- SLO assessment data
- Common class sizes through the CCC system
- Relevant safety documentation
- Alignment with directives from the Chancellor's office or the state of California

Approval of the reduced class cap must be unanimous. Documentation of the panel decision will be maintained by the Instruction office, as well as in the Curriculum technician's hard file.

By May 20th each year, the instructional deans, Academic Senate, and MCFT will agree upon the Class Cancellation Guidelines for the subsequent academic year. In the event that an agreement is not reached, the Guidelines in place at that time will remain in effect.

The District acknowledges the necessity for Class Cancellation Guidelines that are knowable, clear and transparent. These will be the goals for the instructional deans, Academic Senate and MCFT as they craft the guidelines each year.

7.6 Work Hours

- 7.6.1 Instructors work 40 hours per week and are expected to spend sufficient time on campus to meet their obligations.
- 7.6.2 Beginning times for classes taught as part of the annual required load will not normally be scheduled more than six (6) hours apart.
- 7.6.3 Total class time for the annual required load will not normally exceed eight (8) consecutive hours from the beginning of the first class to the end of the last.
- 7.6.4 Unless agreed to by the affected faculty member, no less than twelve (12) hours will elapse between the end of the last class on one teaching day and the beginning of the first class on the next working day.

7.7 **Preparations**

Instructors will typically be assigned up to three (3) different course preparations per semester for their regular load; however, the responsible Dean may require more preparations under certain circumstances such as underloads or programmatic needs.

7.8 Reassigned Time

Faculty may be reassigned to other work equivalent to a certain percentage of their annual load. Before a faculty member is reassigned to a task leading or working with other faculty, he or she must be appointed by the Academic Senate.

Reassigned time will be assigned as follows:

Chair, Curriculum Committee, 40%
President, Academic Senate, 60% for 10 months*
President, MCFT, 40%
Vice-President, Academic Senate, 20%**
Student Learning Outcomes Committee Chair, 20%

*Academic Senate President will be paid for 120 hours at the overload rate for work completed outside the standard contract period. 40 hours will be paid with end of month payroll in February and 80 hours in August for work completed within the corresponding break period.

Release time for Academic Senate President will increase to 40% per semester (equating to 80% annual release) for the semester before and of the 7 year comprehensive ACCJC accreditation visit.

**Academic Senate Vice President will be paid for 60 hours at the overload rate for work completed outside the standard contract period. 20 hours will be paid with end of month payroll in February and 40 hours in August for work completed within the corresponding break period.

7.9 Responsibilities for All Faculty

- 7.9.1 Report on time for all assignments, including classes, committee meetings, faculty meetings, and other meetings.
- 7.9.2 Attend all in-service days and commencements as scheduled. When circumstances prevent attendance, the faculty member must notify the responsible administrator in advance and complete an absence form.
- 7.9.3 Attend faculty meetings as scheduled by the Superintendent/President, the appropriate Vice-President, or a Dean at least five (5) working days in advance between 9:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m. on an instructional day. Whenever possible, an agenda will be distributed two (2) days or more in advance. A faculty member may be excused in advance by the supervising administrator to teach a class, attend a student meeting, or for other extenuating circumstances.
- 7.9.4 Complete nine (9) individually-designed professional development/flex days a total of fifty-four (54) hours, six (6) hours/day. Three (3) of the nine (9) days are designated for work on Program Review and SLO assessment. Flex activity must be pursuant to the Flex Handbook, including a plan and a completion report which are reviewed and approved by the Flex Committee and the responsible Dean. In consultation, the appropriate Vice-President, the Director of Human Resources, and the Flex Committee will update the Flex Handbook as needed.
- 7.9.5 Serve on college committees when it does not interfere with teaching assignments. These include, but are not limited to, selection committees, advisory committees, discipline-specific meetings, planning meetings, committees and/or meetings for the purpose of shared governance, MCFT executive committee, etc. Faculty members on committees that meet on Fridays must attend those meetings. Serving in leadership roles for professional associations and representing the college on external advisory, steering or other committees may also satisfy this requirement as agreed to by the faculty member and the responsible Dean.
- 7.9.6 Participate in full-time and/or part-time faculty evaluations.
- 7.9.7 Coordinate the work of classified or student workers in the discipline, including verifying timesheets, and collaborating with the supervising administrator to conduct evaluations.

- 7.9.8 Participate in the development of an annual budget for the discipline, submit purchase orders in a timely manner, and maintain related records.
- 7.9.9 Participate in the completion of program review.
- 7.9.10 Develop and assess student learning outcomes and/or service area outcomes in the discipline or unit, at both course and program level as applicable.
- 7.9.11 Participate in the processes of shared governance.
- 7.9.12 Secure and properly store equipment assigned to discipline; conduct a periodic inventory of equipment.
- 7.9.13 Participate in activities to promote articulation with local high schools and fouryear colleges as mutually agreed upon with the responsible administrator.

7.10 Responsibilities for Classroom Faculty

- 7.10.1 During their first full year of employment, classroom faculty will complete a District-supported LMS training unless evidence of pervious training for the system is provided. The District agrees to bear any costs associated with the training. Successful completion of the training will satisfy the new faculty member's flex hour requirement for the academic year. Additionally, the classroom faculty will work with the LMS Mentor defined in Article 10; completing an LMS shell as a supplement to in-person instruction.
- 7.10.2 Prepare classroom presentations, student activities, and assignments; teach class hours; evaluate student's performance based on quizzes, comprehensive examinations, finals and/or other assignments appropriate to the course outline.
- 7.10.3 Teach courses in accordance with the description published in the catalog, the course outline, and the schedule of classes.
- 7.10.4 Prepare a syllabus for each course and distribute it to students at the first class meeting of the semester and/or electronically. The syllabus will outline the objectives of the course, student learning outcomes, the grading plan, the means of assessing student achievement, reading assignments, and other pertinent details which will ensure the students' understanding of the nature and goals of the course. Copies will be submitted to the responsible Dean.
- 7.10.5 Post and maintain a minimum of five (5) office hours per week during the academic year, distributed over at least four (4) days per week unless otherwise excepted, to allow adequate opportunity for student consultation. For online instructors, at least four (4) on campus office hours will be held as stated above. One (1) office hour may be held online for distance education purposes.

- Exceptions may be mutually agreed upon by the faculty member and the responsible Dean.
- 7.10.6 Prepare and submit accurate and timely student reports, such as grades and attendance for Admissions and Records, various Student Services reports, and those required by Athletics.
- 7.10.7 Participate in curriculum development, review, modification, and deletion according to the guidelines and schedule for approval of the Curriculum Committee.
- 7.10.8 Maintain currency in the classroom as necessary by analyzing, coordinating, and developing instructional materials; reviewing current literature and texts in the discipline; making recommendations for the college library collection; conferring with other faculty and the responsible Dean on curricular matters; and attending inter- and intra-college conferences and meetings of advisory committees.
- 7.10.9 Provide input and assistance to the responsible Dean regarding the schedule of classes, schedule changes, and the recruitment and assignment of part-time faculty in the instructor's discipline. Collaborate with the Centers concerning classes in the instructor's discipline.

7.11 Counselors

7.11.1 Work Year and Work Days

The base work year for Counselors will be one hundred seventy-five (175) days. Including 164 8-hour duty days scheduled from July 1 through June 30,

- The 164 direct service days and two (2) district-organized, mandatoryattendance professional development/flex days designated on the academic calendar
- One (1) mandatory-attendance professional development/flex day in either the Fall or Spring semester; the date and content shall be coorganized by the Academic Senate and the Instruction Office. This additional mandatory flex day shall not occur prior to the first day of instruction.
- Eight (8) individually-designed professional development/flex days, fortyeight (48) hours, six (6) hours/day. Three of the eight days are designated for work on Program Review and SLO assessment.

7.11.2 Work Schedule

Prior to May 31st, the immediate supervisor will develop the annual work schedule for each Counselor for the following year, considering department needs and in consultation with the Counselor.

7.11.3 Work Hours

- 7.11.3.1 85% of the work week will be spent providing direct services to students individually or in groups, and counseling activities directly related to student contact excluding activities listed in Section 7.9 15% of the work week will be spent on faculty responsibilities required in Section 7.9.
- 7.11.3.2 A counselor's daily work schedule will consist of contiguous hours that may be exclusively daytime hours or a combination of day and evening hours.

7.11.4 Overload

A Counselor may teach designated; District assigned class(es) (paid as a part of the contracted annual salary) or elect to teach the class(es) as an overload of their counseling load, and be paid at the overload hourly rate, as mutually agreed to by the responsible Dean(s) and the Counselor.

7.12 **Head Librarian**

7.12.1 Work Year, Work Days and Work Hours

The work days are identified in Section 7.1. Work hours are eight (8) per day.

7.12.2 Work Duties

Work duties which include circulation/reference, technical processing, instruction, acquisition, public service and coordination of staff are described in the District job description.

7.12.3 Overload

In addition to the full-time Head Librarian assignment, the Head Librarian may teach as an overload, and be paid at the overload hourly rate, as mutually agreed to by the responsible Dean(s) and the Head Librarian.

7.13 Instructor/Director – Cooperative Work Experience Education

7.13.1 Work Days and Work Hours

The work days are identified in Section 7.1. Work hours are eight (8) per day.

7.13.2 Work Duties

Work duties which include directing the Cooperative Work Experience Education Program and instructing 125 Work Experience students per semester are described in the District job description.

7.13.3 Overload

The Instructor/Director and other faculty may earn overload compensation for instructing work experience students at the rate of 3 hours per student paid at the assigned overload hourly rate.

Compensation is based on student enrollment as of the first census date and is adjusted for students who add Work Experience subsequent to that date. (Note: 1 student = .004 FTE) In addition, the full-time Instructor/Director may teach as an overload and may bank the identified overload FTE percent worked or be paid for the course at the overload hourly rate (as indicated on the Full-Time Faculty Overload and Summer Session Salary Schedule [Exhibit 7]).

7.13.4 Underload

If the Instructor/Director does not have 250 work experience students by the end of the academic year, the identified underload will be carried forward and factored into the Instructor/Director's annual workload requirement for the following year. An underload can be balanced with banked load, teaching additional load, reassigned time, and/or a special project assigned by the responsible Dean.

7.14 Additional Responsibilities for Specified Faculty Positions

Additional responsibilities for the following full-time faculty positions are included in the District job descriptions:

Counselor/Coordinator – Transfer Counselor & Articulation Officer (211 days)

Counselor/Coordinator - Disability Resource Center

Counselor/Coordinator – Mental Health and Wellness (211 days)

Head Librarian

Instructor/Assistant Director - Nursing

Instructor/Director – Agriculture and Natural Resources

Instructor/Distance Education Coordinator (193 days)

Instructor/Learning Disability Specialist (193 days)

Instructor/Technical Theater

Instructor/Director – Physical Therapy

Instructor/Director - Clinical Education

Instructor/Coordinator – Construction
Others which may be established by the Board of Trustees

ARTICLE 8 – EVALUATION PROCESSES

8.1 Instructors

8.1.1 Purpose

The purpose of this evaluation process is to recognize the strengths and achievements of the Instructor and encourage improvement in job performance through a regular, formal review focusing on self-awareness, instructional effectiveness, and the practice of varied and effective instructional activities.

8.1.2 **Content**

Instructor evaluations (Exhibit 2) are comprised of:

- Peer and Dean Evaluation (Form A)
- Self-Assessment (Form B)
- At least one classroom visit or online class review by each evaluation team member, including student evaluations (Form C). For probationary faculty, student evaluations will be conducted for all courses taught, if practicable.
- Evaluation by classified staff in the department (Form D)

8.1.3 Schedule

The Instruction Office will conduct a training on how to conduct evaluations each fall. Probationary Instructors will be evaluated at least once each academic year by the end of the Fall Semester. Tenured Instructors will be evaluated by June 1st every three years. Categorically funded temporary instructors will be evaluated at least once a year by the end of the Fall Semester; after three satisfactory evaluations, they will be evaluated by June 1 every three years of employment.

8.1.4 Process

8.1.4.1 Composition of Evaluation Teams

The responsible Dean and the MCFT President (or designee) will select, by mutual agreement, the faculty peers for evaluation teams. The Dean will act as Team Leader. The faculty peers shall be full-time tenured faculty members or categorical members employed for more than four years, Faculty peers will, whenever possible, be appointed from the same or related departments or selected for their knowledge of online instruction.

In the event that a faculty peer can no longer serve on the team, the Dean and MCFT will agree upon a replacement.

Probationary Instructors

Each Evaluation Team will include the Dean and two faculty peers and will remain constant throughout the tenure process. In the event that a faculty peer can no longer serve on the team, the Dean and MCFT will agree upon a replacement. In the event of a change in employment status within the college, the Dean may choose to remain on the team or MCFT and the District will choose a replacement after consultation with the faculty member being evaluated. If the Dean is not available for any other reason, a new responsible Dean will be assigned by the District after consultation with the evaluatee.

The Instructor may request that a discipline expert from outside the college, who is acceptable to the Instructor and the Evaluation Team, serve as a consultant to the team. The consultant will have no vote but, if requested by any member of the team or the Instructor, will observe the Instructor's course/s and provide written feedback to the team. Such comments will be included in the evaluation report if requested by any member of the team or the Instructor.

Categorically Funded Temporary Instructors

Each Evaluation Team will include the Dean and two faculty peers and will remain constant throughout the process. In the event that a faculty peer can no longer serve on the team the Dean and MCFT will agree upon a replacement.

The Instructor may request that a discipline expert from outside the college, who is acceptable to the Instructor and the Evaluation Team, serve as a consultant to the team. The consultant will have no vote but, if requested by any member of the team or the Instructor, will observe the Instructor's course/s and provide written feedback to the team. Such comments will be included in the evaluation report if requested by any member of the team or the Instructor.

Tenured Instructors

Each Evaluation Team will include two faculty peers. The Dean or the Evaluatee may choose that the Dean observe in-addition to the two peers. When two peers comprise the team, the Dean will be present at all meetings and have the opportunity to make evaluative comments on Form A.

8.1.4.2 Planning Conference

The Dean will schedule the Planning Conference. For Probationary and Categorically Funded Temporary Instructors, this meeting will occur prior to the fourth week of the first semester of employment and by the eighth week for the other years, unless extenuating circumstances are documented in writing.

For tenured instructors, the planning conference will occur prior to the eighth week of the semester of evaluation.

The Evaluation Team will meet with the Instructor to review the Tenure Review Procedure (if applicable) and the evaluation process, develop a completion timeline, arrange classroom visits (team members will visit different courses), and discuss any prior objectives.

The Instructor will email the completed Self-Assessment to the team members prior to the scheduled classroom visits. The Dean will email Form D to any classified employees in the Instructor's department and request a response by a designated date.

If the Instructor serves as a Program Director or has reassigned time for a project/program, the Evaluation Process for Program Director/Reassigned Time will also be completed as part of the overall evaluation and will also be reviewed at the Planning Conference.

8.1.4.3 Classroom Visits

The Instructor will provide copies of the syllabus/course handout materials to the team member when he/she visits the class. Team members will observe classroom activity for the full class period or two hours, whichever is less, with the intent of completing the applicable sections of Form A, Evaluation Summary. For online classes, the team members may review the whole course up through the dates of the evaluation.

Team members will also administer the Student Evaluation, Form C. (For Probationary Instructors, student evaluations will be conducted between the 8th and 12th weeks of the semester for <u>all</u> courses, if practicable.)

8.1.4.4 Team and Student Evaluation Summaries

As they prepare Form A, team members shall refer to the Instructional Faculty Evaluation Guide for criteria on which to base their evaluation. The Guide will be maintained in the Instruction office. Updates to the Evaluation Guide will be made in collaboration with Academic Senate and MCFT designees. At a minimum, the Evaluation Guide will be reviewed every three years; changes will be effective beginning the following fall semester.

The Dean will combine the ratings and individual comments from team members on Form A and the student ratings from Form C for each course. Verbatim comments from Form C will be attached, provided to evaluation team members and the faculty member being evaluated, and included with evaluation documents.

The team will note recommendations and any Professional Improvement Plan and follow-up needed. Team members will review and finalize this information and provide copies to the Instructor at least 48 hours in advance of the Summary Conference.

81.4.5 **Professional Improvement Plan**

The purpose of a Professional Improvement Plan is to support faculty in improving their practices to meet professional standards as outlined in the evaluation documents. It may be used when a member of the evaluation team notes on Form A — Evaluation Summary that performance in any area is Unsatisfactory and/or Needs Improvement and at least 2 members of the team agree that a Professional Improvement Plan is appropriate.

Under the direction of the dean, the team will complete a Professional Improvement Plan (Exhibit 12) and provide it to the Instructor. The Instructor will be asked to sign the Professional Improvement Plan. Signature indicates an agreement to complete the plan as outlined. A check-in meeting will be scheduled with a designated member of the evaluation team at a date agreed upon by the instructor and the evaluation team that allows sufficient time for any recommendations to be implemented before the agreed-upon date of completion.

The Instructor will provide evidence of completion of the Professional Improvement Plan to their supervising Dean by the agreed-upon completion date. This evidence will be reviewed by the evaluation team. A Professional Improvement Plan completion conference with the Instructor and the evaluation team will be scheduled within 7 days of the agreed-upon date of completion. At this meeting, the evaluation team will discuss the results of their review and either close out the Professional Improvement Plan in writing or revise the plan as needed. The Instructor will be asked to sign the completion portion of the Professional Improvement Plan. Signature indicates only an awareness of the report. The Instructor is not required to agree or disagree with the information and, as indicated in the Professional Improvement Plan, may attach their written comments within 30-days of the completion conference.

The use of a Professional Improvement Plan may require that the Instructor be re-evaluated. For non-tenured faculty, the evaluation will take place the following semester. For tenured faculty, the evaluation will take place during the following academic year. The MCFT President or their designee will be informed of the use of a Professional Improvement Plan and any need to re-evaluate within 5-days of the date the Professional Improvement Plan is provided to the Instructor.

8.1.4.6 Summary Conference

The evaluation team will meet with the Instructor to review the completed evaluation materials with the Instructor, including any recommendations and professional development plan/follow-up needed. For probationary and categorically-funded temporary Instructors, this conference will be held before the end of the Fall Semester and will follow the guidelines included in the Faculty Tenure Review Procedure.

The Instructor will be asked to sign the Evaluation Summary. Signature indicates only an awareness of the evaluation report. The Instructor is not required to agree or disagree with the information and, as indicated on Form A, may attach her/his written comments within ten (10) days of the Summary Conference. With written notice at any time during these ten (10) days, a five (5) day extension will be granted by the District. Days are defined as work days.

8.1.4.7 Personnel File

After review and signature by the Vice-President, the evaluation packet, including Form A, the Self-Assessment, a summary of Form C, and any written attachments will be forwarded to the Superintendent/President for review and signature. The complete packet will then be forwarded to Human Resources for inclusion in the Instructor's personnel file as a permanent evaluation record (along with the Program Director/Reassigned Time evaluation, if applicable).

8.2 Counselors

8.2.1 Purpose

The purpose of this evaluation process is to recognize the strengths and achievements of the Counselor and encourage improvement in job performance through a regular, formal review focusing on self-awareness, counselor effectiveness, and the practice of varied and effective counseling activities.

8.2.2 **Content**

Counselor evaluations (Exhibit 3) are comprised of:

- Peer and Dean Evaluation (Form A)
- Self-Assessment (Form B)
- Student Evaluation (Form C)
- Evaluation Summary (Form D)

8.2.3 Schedule

Probationary Counselors will be evaluated at least once each academic year by the end of the Fall Semester. Tenured Counselors will be evaluated by June 1st every three years. Categorically funded temporary Counselors will be evaluated at least once a year by the end of the Fall Semester; after three satisfactory evaluations, they will be evaluated by June 1st every three years of continuous employment.

8.2.4 Process

8.2.4.1 Composition of Evaluation Teams

The responsible Dean and the MCFT President (or designee) will select, by mutual agreement, the faculty peers for evaluation teams. The Dean will act as Team Leader. The faculty peers shall be full-time tenured faculty members or categorical members employed for more than four years, Faculty peers will, whenever possible, be appointed from the same

or related departments or selected for their knowledge of online instruction. In the event that a faculty peer can no longer serve on the team, the Dean and MCFT will agree upon a replacement.

- Probationary Counselors: Each Evaluation Team will include the Dean and two faculty peers and will remain constant throughout the tenure process. In the event that a faculty peer can no longer serve on the team, the Dean and MCFT will agree upon a replacement. In the event of a change in employment status within the college, the Dean may choose to remain on the team or MCFT and the District will choose a replacement after consultation with the faculty member being evaluated. If the Dean is not available for any other reason, a new responsible Dean will be assigned by the District after consultation with the evaluatee.
- Tenured Counselors: Each Evaluation Team will include two
 faculty peers. The Dean or the Evaluatee may choose that the
 Dean observe in addition to the two peers. When two peers
 comprise the team, the Dean will be present at all meetings and
 have the opportunity to make evaluative comments on Form A.
- Categorically Funded Temporary Counselors: Each Evaluation
 Team will include the Dean and two faculty peers and will remain
 constant throughout the process. In the event that a faculty peer
 can no longer serve on the team, the Dean and MCFT will agree
 upon a replacement. The Counselor may request that a discipline
 expert from outside the college, who is acceptable to the
 Instructor and the Evaluation Team, serve as a consultant to the
 team. The consultant will have no vote but, if requested by any
 member of the team or the Counselor, will observe the
 Instructor's course/s and provide written feedback to the team.
 Such comments will be included in the evaluation report if
 requested by any member of the team or the Instructor.

8.2.4.2 Planning Conference

The Dean will schedule the Planning Conference. For probationary and categorically funded temporary Counselors, this meeting will occur prior to the fourth week of the first semester of employment, and by the eighth week for the other years, unless extenuating circumstances are documented in writing.

For tenured counselors, the planning conference will occur prior to the eighth week of the semester of evaluation.

The Evaluation Team will meet with the Counselor to review the Tenure Review Procedure (if applicable) and the evaluation process, develop a completion timeline, arrange for the evaluator observations, and discuss any prior objectives.

If the Counselor serves as a Program Director or has reassigned time for a project/program, the Evaluation Process for Program Director/Reassigned Time will also be completed as part of the overall evaluation and will also be reviewed at the Planning Conference.

The completed Self-Assessment will be emailed to the Evaluation Team prior to the observations. The completed Evaluator Observation reports will be provided to the Dean prior to the Summary Conference.

8.2.4.3 Student Component

A minimum of two student conferences will be observed by each evaluator. Time spent for such evaluations will be equal to or greater than 1.5 hours, even if observing more than 2 conferences is necessary to meet that requirement. Form C, Student Evaluation, will be given to 25-30 students during a two-week period of registration as they leave their counseling appointments.

8.2.4.4 Team and Student Evaluation Summaries

The Dean will summarize the student ratings on Form C. Verbatim comments from Form C will be provided to evaluation team members and the faculty member being evaluated and included with evaluation documents. When peer and student observations are completed, the Evaluation Team will jointly complete Forms A and D.

The team will note recommendations and any Professional Improvement Plan and follow-up needed. Team members will review and finalize this information and provide copies to the Instructor at least 48 hours in advance of the Summary Conference.

8.2.4.5 Professional Improvement Plan

The purpose of a Professional Improvement Plan is to support faculty in improving their practices to meet professional standards as outlined in the evaluation documents. It may be used when a member of the evaluation team notes on Form A – Evaluation Summary that performance in any area is Unsatisfactory and/or Needs Improvement

and at least 2 members of the team agree that a Professional Improvement Plan is appropriate.

Under the direction of the dean, the team will complete a Professional Improvement Plan (Exhibit 12) and provide it to the Counselor. The Counselor will be asked to sign the Professional Improvement Plan. Signature indicates an agreement to complete the plan as outlined. A check-in meeting will be scheduled with a designated member of the evaluation team at a date agreed upon by the Counselor and the evaluation team that allows sufficient time for any recommendations to be implemented before the agreed-upon date of completion.

The Counselor will provide evidence of completion of the Professional Improvement Plan to their supervising Dean by the agreed-upon completion date. This evidence will be reviewed by the evaluation team. A Professional Improvement Plan completion conference with the Counselor and the evaluation team will be scheduled within 7 days of the agreed-upon date of completion. At this meeting, the evaluation team will discuss the results of their review and either close out the Professional Improvement Plan in writing or revise the plan as needed. The Counselor will be asked to sign the completion portion of the Professional Improvement Plan. Signature indicates only an awareness of the report. The Counselor is not required to agree or disagree with the information and, as indicated in the Professional Improvement Plan, may attach their written comments within 30-days of the completion conference.

The use of a Professional Improvement Plan may require that the Counselor be re-evaluated. For non-tenured faculty, the evaluation will take place the following semester. For tenured faculty, the evaluation will take place during the following academic year. The MCFT President or their designee will be informed of the use of a Professional Improvement Plan and any need to re-evaluate within 5-days of the date the Professional Improvement Plan is provided to the Counselor.

8.2.4.6 Summary Conference

The Evaluation Team will meet with the Counselor to review the completed evaluation materials including any recommendations and professional development plan/follow-up needed. For probationary Counselors, this conference will be held before the end of the Fall Semester and will follow the guidelines included in the Faculty Tenure Review Procedure.

The Counselor will be asked to sign the Evaluation Summary. Signature indicates only an awareness of the evaluation report. The Counselor is not required to agree or disagree with the information and, as indicated on Form D, may attach her/his written comments within thirty (30) days of the Summary Conference.

8.2.4.7 Personnel File

After review and signature by the Vice-President, the evaluation packet including Forms A, B, C, and D, and any written attachments, will be forwarded to the Superintendent/President for review and signature. The complete packet will then be forwarded to Human Resources for inclusion in the Counselor's personnel file as a permanent evaluation record (along with the Program Director/Reassigned Time evaluation, if applicable).

8.3 **Head Librarian**

8.3.1 Purpose

The purpose of this evaluation process is to recognize the strengths and achievements of the Head Librarian and encourage improvement in job performance through a regular, formal review focusing on self-awareness, job effectiveness, and the practice of varied and effective activities related to the assignment.

8.3.2 **Content**

The Head Librarian evaluation (Exhibit 4) is comprised of:

- Evaluation Summary (Form A)
- Self-Assessment (Form B)
- Faculty Evaluation (Form C)
- Student Evaluation Reference (Form D)
- Student Evaluation Library Orientation (Form E)
- Staff Evaluation (Form F)

8.3.3 Schedule

A probationary Head Librarian will be evaluated at least once each year by the end of the Fall Semester. A tenured Head Librarian will be evaluated by June 1st every three years.

8.3.4 Process

8.3.4.1 Composition of Evaluation Team

The responsible Dean and the MCFT President (or designee) will select, by mutual agreement, the faculty peers for evaluation teams. The Dean will act as Team Leader. The faculty peers shall be full-time tenured faculty members or categorical members employed for more than four years. In the event that a faculty peer can no longer serve on the team, the Dean and MCFT will agree upon a replacement.

Each Evaluation Team will include the Dean and two faculty peers and will remain constant throughout the tenure process. In the event that a faculty peer can no longer serve on the team, the Dean and MCFT will agree upon a replacement. In the event of a change in employment status within the college, the Dean may choose to remain on the team or MCFT and the District will choose a replacement after consultation with the faculty member being evaluated. If the Dean is not available for any other reason, a new responsible Dean will be assigned by the District after consultation with the Evaluatee.

The Head Librarian may request that a discipline expert from outside the college, who is acceptable to both the Head Librarian and the Evaluation Team, serve as a consultant to the team. The consultant will have no vote but, if requested by any member of the team or the Head Librarian, will observe the team. Such comments will be included in the evaluation report if requested by any member of the team or the Librarian.

Each Evaluation Team will include two faculty peers. The Dean or the Evaluatee may choose that the Dean observe in addition to the two peers. When two peers comprise the team, the Dean will be present at all meetings and have the opportunity to make evaluative comments on Form A.

8.3.4.2 Planning Conference

The Dean will schedule the Planning Conference

<u>For a probationary Head Librarian</u>, this meeting will occur prior to the fourth week of the first semester of employment, unless extenuating circumstances documented in writing.

<u>For a tenured Head Librarian</u>, the planning conference will occur prior to the eighth week of the semester of evaluation.

The Evaluation Team will meet with the Head Librarian to review the Tenure Review Procedure (if applicable), the evaluation process, develop a completion timeline, including student, faculty, and staff evaluations

(Forms C, D, E, and F), library orientation/information session observations and discuss any prior objectives.

- At least two members of the evaluation team will observe the Head Librarian instruct an orientation session to students. They will administer the related student evaluation at that time.
- Form D, Student Evaluation of Reference Assistance, will be given to at least 20 students. The Head Librarian will provide a list of students that have been served that semester to the Dean. The ratings and verbatim comments will be summarized in writing.
 Verbatim comments from Form D will be attached, provided to evaluation team members and the faculty member being evaluated, and included with evaluation documents.
- Form E, Student Evaluation of Library Information Session, will be administered by the evaluation team members during their observations. The ratings and verbatim comments will be summarized in writing. Verbatim comments from Form E will be attached, provided to evaluation team members and the faculty member being evaluated, and included with evaluation documents.
- <u>Form C</u>, Faculty Evaluation, will be given to all FT Faculty and a list of adjunct faculty provided by the Head Librarian. Evaluations will be returned to the Dean.
- Form F, Staff Evaluation, will be given to the permanent classified employees and hourly Librarians assigned to the Library and will be returned to the Dean.
- Form B, Self-Assessment will be completed by the Head Librarian and emailed to the Evaluation Team.

8.3.4.3 Team and Evaluation Summaries

The Dean will summarize the information received on Forms C and D. The Evaluation Team will consider this information before completing the Evaluation Summary, but will not attach it to the Evaluation Summary report.

The team will note recommendations and any Professional Improvement Plan and follow-up needed. Team members will review and finalize this information and provide copies to the Librarian at least 48 hours in advance of the Summary Conference.

8.3.4.4 Professional Improvement Plan

The purpose of a Professional Improvement Plan is to support faculty in improving their practices to meet professional standards as outlined in the evaluation documents. It may be used when a member of the evaluation team notes on Form A – Evaluation Summary that performance in any area is Unsatisfactory and/or Needs Improvement and at least 2 members of the team agree that a Professional Improvement Plan is appropriate.

Under the direction of the dean, the team will complete a Professional Improvement Plan (Exhibit 12) and provide it to the Head Librarian. The Head Librarian will be asked to sign the Professional Improvement Plan. Signature indicates an agreement to complete the plan as outlined. A check-in meeting will be scheduled with a designated member of the evaluation team at a date agreed upon by the instructor and the evaluation team that allows sufficient time for any recommendations to be implemented before the agreed-upon date of completion.

The Head Librarian will provide evidence of completion of the Professional Improvement Plan to their supervising Dean by the agreed-upon completion date. This evidence will be reviewed by the evaluation team. A Professional Improvement Plan completion conference with the Head Librarian and the evaluation team will be scheduled within 7 days of the agreed-upon date of completion. At this meeting, the evaluation team will discuss the results of their review and either close out the Professional Improvement Plan in writing or revise the plan as needed. The Head Librarian will be asked to sign the completion portion of the Professional Improvement Plan. Signature indicates only an awareness of the report. The Head Librarian is not required to agree or disagree with the information and, as indicated in the Professional Improvement Plan, may attach their written comments within 30-days of the completion conference.

The use of a Professional Improvement Plan may require that the Head Librarian be re-evaluated. For non-tenured faculty, the evaluation will take place the following semester. For tenured faculty, the evaluation will take place during the following academic year. The MCFT President or their designee will be informed of the use of a Professional Improvement Plan and any need to re-evaluate within 5-days of the date the Professional Improvement Plan is provided to the Head Librarian.

8.3.4.5 Summary Conference

The Evaluation Team will meet with the Head Librarian to review the completed evaluation materials, including any recommendations and professional development plan/follow-up needed.

For a probationary Head Librarian, this conference will be held before the end of the Fall Semester and will follow the guidelines included in the Faculty Tenure Review Procedure.

The Head Librarian will be asked to sign the Evaluation Summary. Signature indicates only an awareness of the report. The Head Librarian is not required to agree or disagree with the information and, as indicated on Form E, may attach her/his written comments within thirty (30) days of the Summary Conference.

8.3.4.6 Personnel File

After review and signature by the Vice-President, the evaluation packet, including Form B, the Self-Assessment, the student evaluation summary, and any written attachments will be forwarded to the Superintendent/President for review and signature. The complete packet will then be forwarded to Human Resources for inclusion in the Head Librarian's personnel file as a permanent evaluation record.

8.4 **Program Director/Reassigned Time**

8.4.1 Purpose

This evaluation process is for full-time faculty whose assignment includes serving as program director or who has reassigned time for project/program. The process provides an opportunity to recognize the strengths and achievements of faculty members for this portion of their assignment and encourage improvement in job performance. The Evaluation Team will complete this evaluation. If the supervising administrator is not part of the team, they will work with the team to complete it.

8.4.2 Process

Evaluation Report (Exhibit 5) will be completed in addition to the Instructor or Counselor Evaluation as part of the overall evaluation, if applicable.

The faculty member will refer to the Evaluation Report and complete a Self-Assessment by evaluating in writing their effectiveness in each of the six evaluation categories: Programmatic Knowledge/Skills; Planning and Organizing; Decision-Making and Problem-Solving; Communication Skills; Department/Program Coordination; and Work Standards. Both strengths and areas where professional growth may be needed should be addressed, as well as

progress toward or achievement of objectives previously set for the evaluation period.

The faculty member will email the Self-Assessment to the Evaluation Team.

The supervising administrator will distribute an Evaluation Survey to permanent employees in the faculty member's department. With mutual agreement of the faculty member and the evaluation team, surveys can be sent to other District employees. After the surveys and Self-Assessment are returned, the supervising administrator will draft the Evaluation Report for review by the evaluation team. The team will note any recommendations and any professional development/follow up needed, or if a probationary instructor, any performance improvement plan needed. Surveys are for review by the Evaluation Team only and will not become a part of the evaluation document. Surveys will be retained until the evaluation is signed.

The faculty member will meet with the Evaluation Team (and the supervising administrator if not on the team (to review the Self-Assessment and the Evaluation Report and develop objectives for the next evaluation period.

If the Instructor or Counselor wishes to have the supervising administrator's interpretation of the Evaluation Surveys reviewed, they may request such of the appropriate Vice-President. The supervising administrator and Vice-President will determine if any changes to the Evaluation Report should be made. The faculty member and supervising administrator will sign the Evaluation Report. The faculty member may submit a written response to the Evaluation Report. The Evaluation Report, Self-Assessment, objectives, and faculty response will be attached to the Instructor or Counselor evaluation and become part of the overall evaluation.

8.4.2.1 Team and Evaluation Summaries

The team will note recommendations and any Professional Improvement Plan and follow-up needed. Team members will review and finalize this information and provide copies to the Instructor/Director at least 48 hours in advance of the Summary Conference.

8.4.2.2 Professional Improvement Plan

The purpose of a Professional Improvement Plan is to support faculty in improving their practices to meet professional standards as outlined in the evaluation documents. It may be used when a member of the evaluation team notes on Form A — Evaluation Summary that performance in any area is Unsatisfactory and/or Needs Improvement and at least 2 members of the team agree that a Professional Improvement Plan is appropriate.

Under the direction of the dean, the team will complete a Professional Improvement Plan (Exhibit 12) and provide it to the Instructor/Director . The Instructor/Director will be asked to sign the Professional Improvement Plan. Signature indicates an agreement to complete the plan as outlined. A check-in meeting will be scheduled with a designated member of the evaluation team at a date agreed upon by the instructor and the evaluation team that allows sufficient time for any recommendations to be implemented before the agreed-upon date of completion.

The Instructor/Director will provide evidence of completion of the Professional Improvement Plan to their supervising Dean by the agreed-upon completion date. This evidence will be reviewed by the evaluation team. A Professional Improvement Plan completion conference with the Instructor/Director and the evaluation team will be scheduled within 7 days of the agreed-upon date of completion. At this meeting, the evaluation team will discuss the results of their review and either close out the Professional Improvement Plan in writing or revise the plan as needed. The Instructor/Director will be asked to sign the completion portion of the Professional Improvement Plan. Signature indicates only an awareness of the report. The Instructor/Director is not required to agree or disagree with the information and, as indicated in the Professional Improvement Plan, may attach their written comments within 30-days of the completion conference.

The use of a Professional Improvement Plan may require that the Instructor be reevaluated. For non-tenured faculty, the evaluation will take place the following semester. For tenured faculty, the evaluation will take place during the following academic year. The MCFT President or their designee will be informed of the use of a Professional Improvement Plan and any need to re-evaluate within 5-days of the date the Professional Improvement Plan is provided to the Instructor/Director.

8.5 Non-Instructional Faculty with Teaching Assignment

8.5.1 **Overload Classes:**

As a mechanism to evaluate and support non-instructional faculty in overload teaching assignments; they shall be evaluated in the first semester and every six semesters thereafter in alignment with adjunct evaluation cycles.

Faculty shall be evaluated in each discipline they are teaching, if they are teaching multiple classes within a discipline they may choose the course to be evaluated, however, they must have at least one class in each discipline evaluated.

These evaluations will have no impact on the full time evaluation/tenure process and shall not be reviewed or considered by the evaluation committee.

During the tenure process, the evaluator for the overload assignment should not be a member of the evaluation/tenure committee.

8.5.2 Classes as a Part of Load:

As a mechanism to evaluate and support non-instructional faculty with an instructional assignment as a part of their load.

The faculty member shall be evaluated as defined in 8.5.1, except during the first three years of the probationary period, when the faculty member shall be evaluated annually. When practicable, the evaluation shall be completed in the opposite semester of the non-instructional evaluation cycle.

This evaluation will be incorporated in the next regularly scheduled, non-instructional evaluation.

ARTICLE 9 – TENURE REVIEW PROCESS

- 9.1 The timelines in the evaluation process are essential to a fair, professional and objectively administered process and should be adhered to. However, in unusual cases, dates may need to be extended and doing so will not constitute an abridgement of a probationary faculty member's rights. Lack of planning or difficulty adhering to the evaluation schedule due to workload or scheduling conflicts will not be considered an "unusual case" justifying such an extension.
 - If an extension is deemed necessary, the specific reason(s) will be put in writing, signed by the evaluation team members and the probationary faculty member, and included with the evaluation documents.
- 9.2 The tenure review process for probationary faculty hired for less than 75% of the days in the academic year will begin in the subsequent academic year (California Education Code §87605).
 - 9.2.1 Mid-year hires: Any probationary faculty member who is hired for an assignment beginning after the end of a fall semester shall be given a first-year employment contract covering the first three academic semesters. Mid-year hires shall be evaluated in the first semester of assignment with classroom visitations only. For the sole purpose of the probationary evaluation process, mid-year hires shall be considered as entering into the first probationary year in the first fall semester of the assignment. At that time all evaluation processes and timelines shall be followed as defined in Article 8 Evaluation Processes.
- 9.3 When a probationary faculty member is employed after an academic year begins <u>and</u> for more than 75% of the days in the academic year, a unique evaluation timeline for the first year will be developed by the evaluation team for that faculty member, as applicable to the assignment.
- 9.4 During the Summary Conference of the evaluation process, the evaluation team will meet with the probationary faculty member to review and discuss the completed evaluation documents.
- 9.5 The Evaluation Summary will include one of the following recommendations (a recommendation is not required in the third year of employment):
 - 9.5.1 If a probationary faculty member is working under his/her first contract (a one-year contract), award a contract for the following academic year or not award a contract for the following academic year.

- 9.5.2 If a probationary faculty member is working under his/her second contract (a one-year contract), award a contract for the following two academic years or not award a contract for the following two academic years.
- 9.5.3 If a probationary faculty member is employed under his/her third consecutive contract (a two-year contract), grant tenure or not employ the probationary faculty member as a tenured employee.
- 9.6 If the recommendation is to not enter into a contract or to not grant tenure, a written report will be attached to the Evaluation Summary addressing specific aspects of the evaluation, the performance improvement plan, and the probationary faculty member's response to the plan. If the recommendation is not unanimous, a minority report will also be attached. Copies will be provided to the probationary faculty member and the Superintendent/President.
- 9.7 The Superintendent/President will make a recommendation to the Board of Trustees.
 - 9.7.1 The Superintendent/President may base her/his recommendation on matters that reflect the best interests of the District and the students of the District. Prior to making a recommendation, he/she may consult with other administrators regarding the probationary faculty member.
 - 9.7.2 If the Superintendent/President does not agree with the recommendation of the evaluation team, she/he will meet with the team to discuss concerns. If the concerns are not resolved, the recommendations of both the Superintendent/President and the evaluation team will be forwarded to the Board of Trustees.
- 9.8 Before making a decision relating to the continued employment of a probationary faculty member, the Board of Trustees will receive and consider the recommendations of the Superintendent/President, and the evaluation team, if applicable, in a lawful meeting of the Board.
- 9.9 The Board of Trustees will give written notice of its decision and the reasons therefore to the probationary faculty member on or before March 15th of the academic year covered by the existing first or second one-year contract. When employed under the two-year, third contract, the probationary faculty member will be provided written notice on or before March 15th of the fourth year. The notice will be sent by registered or certified mail to the most recent address on file with Human Resources.
 - 9.9.1 Failure to give the notice as required under the first contract will be deemed an extension of the existing one-year contract without change for the following academic year.

- 9.9.2 Failure to give the notice as required under the second contract will result in a third contract without change for the following two years.
- 9.9.3 Failure to give the notice as required under the two-year, third consecutive contract will be deemed a decision to employ the faculty member as a regular employee for all subsequent academic years.

ARTICLE 10 – SALARY

10.1 Compensation Goal

Annual salaries for faculty will be compared to the median statewide annual salaries for California Community College faculty based on a statewide survey mutually agreed to by the District and MCFT representatives. The District budgeting process should reflect the priority of the goal to meet or exceed the statewide salary median, within the constraints of the District's ability to generate and make available sufficient resources to support it.

10.2 Salary Schedule

The Full-Time Faculty Salary Schedule is attached as Exhibit 6.

10.2.1. Initial Placement

- 10.2.1.1 The Director of Human Resources will be responsible for the placement of full-time faculty on the salary schedule.
- 10.2.1.2 Official transcripts must be submitted for initial salary placement purposes. Only degrees and units from accredited institutions will be accepted. Units will be posted as semester units. Quarter units will be multiplied by two-thirds (.667) to determine semester units. A maximum of twenty-four (24) lower division units earned beyond the A.A. Degree and aside from degree requirements can be allowed for salary purposes.
- 10.2.1.3 Teaching and occupational experience must be verified by the prior employer. Part-time experience is acceptable and must be verified in terms of FTE.

10.2.2 Step Advancement

Faculty members will be eligible to advance one (1) step on the salary schedule for each year of service. Faculty members who start mid-year will be eligible for a step the following year.

10.2.3 Column Advancement

Faculty members may complete professional growth activities for advancement on the salary schedule including courses, workshops, conferences, seminars, institutes, and projects which support the faculty member's assignment or are of mutual advantage to the college and the faculty member. District-funded activities may not be used for salary advancement.

- 10.2.3.1 To participate in professional growth activities for salary advancement, a faculty member must complete a Request for Salary Advancement form (available from Human Resources) and have it approved by the responsible Dean prior to pursuing the activity.
- 10.2.3.2 A maximum of twenty-four (24) lower division units earned beyond the A.A.

 Degree and aside from degree requirements can be used for initial placement and column advancement. A faculty member enrolled in a course offered by the District must follow registration procedures, including payment of fees, and will be subject to the course requirements. Faculty members may not register and receive credit for courses they teach.
- 10.2.3.3 Semester units may be earned for activities not offered for credit, as follows: One (1) unit = thirty-six (36) hours for seminars, conferences, workshops, and institutes and fifty-four (54) hours for projects.
- 10.2.3.4 Completion of an activity must be verified by the beginning of an academic year, as salary changes are not made after that time. Transcripts or grade reports for credit courses and supporting documentation for seminars, conferences, workshops, or institutes are submitted to Human Resources. Completion of a project is verified with the responsible administrator.

10.3 **Overload and Summer Session Pay**

The Full-Time Faculty Overload and Summer Session Salary Schedule is attached as Exhibit 7. A faculty member's individual overload and/or summer assignment agreement indicates the dates compensation will be paid.

10.4 Non-Instructional Rate

Full time faculty shall be compensated \$55.00 per hour for non-instructional duties.

10.5 **Stipend – Head Coach**

Full-time Head Coaches will receive a stipend annually for performing the duties listed below, which are above and beyond instructional time. (When the Full-Time Faculty Salary Schedule increases by an overall percent, this stipend will increase by the same percent). See Exhibit 11.

<u>Coaching</u>: Coaches team; travels with the team; runs practices and meetings outside of instructional time; organizes the sport; monitors student-athlete eligibility; coordinates team travel arrangements; gathers statistics; and directs fundraising.

<u>Recruiting</u>: Contacts high school coaches to recruit seniors; personally attends athletic events in the recruiting district and/or receives scouting reports; is accessible to parents, students and coaches Fall and Spring Semesters and Summer Session.

<u>Retention</u>: Monitors attendance of athletes at study tables; conducts grade checks on athletes; stays in contact with athletic counselor as needed; runs off-season and summer programs for the individual development of players.

<u>Matriculation</u>: Communicates with four-year institutions regarding athletes; provides statistics, qualifications, and other information for each sophomore eligible to transfer; updates matriculation lists annually.

10.6 Stipend – Theatre Arts

Theatre Arts faculty who direct and/or produce a production will receive a stipend per semester for the duties listed below, which are above and beyond instructional time, if the production is offered for credit and scheduled longer than ten (10) weeks. (When the Full-Time Faculty Salary Schedule increases by an overall percent, this stipend will increase by the same percent.). See Exhibit 11

Casting

Technical production coordination

Box office management

Publicity

Budget management

Program preparation

Research and preparation

Rehearsal schedule development and coordination

Costume inventory management

Acquiring permission to use material

Coordination with other departments as needed

Sponsorship solicitation/fundraising Follow-up after completion of production

10.7 **Stipend – Music**

Music faculty who direct a large musical ensemble (Masterworks Chorale and Symphonic Band) will receive a stipend per semester for the duties listed below, which are above and beyond instructional time, if the production is offered for credit, is scheduled longer than ten (10) weeks, and the faculty member isn't paid by an outside organization. (When the Full-Time Faculty Salary Schedule increases by an overall percent, this stipend will increase by the same percent.) See Exhibit 11.

Musical Ensemble Responsibilities

Publicity

Budget management

Program preparation

Research and preparation

Purchasing music

Music library maintenance

Coordination with other departments as needed

Rehearsal schedule development and coordination

Acquiring permission to use material

Instrument inventory maintenance

Follow-up after completion of production

10.8 Stipend – Art Gallery Director

Faculty who coordinate Art Gallery exhibits will receive a stipend per semester for the duties listed below, which are above and beyond instructional time. (When the Full-Time Faculty Salary Schedule increases by an overall percent, this stipend will increase by the same percent.). See Exhibit 11.

Budget management

Scheduling

Work with Director of Community Relations on publicity and marketing

Transporting and cataloging art works

Coordinate yearly student art exhibits

Gallery opening receptions

Tours for students and visitors

Personnel management

10.9 Stipend – Culinary Arts

Faculty who coordinate food preparation and event production on campus or for college organized events off campus will receive a stipend per semester for the duties listed below, above and beyond instructional time, provided that there are two or more events with no funding provided by the District or third party (When the Full-Time Faculty Salary Schedule increases by an overall percent, this stipend will increase by the same percent.). See Exhibit 11.

Responsibilities for Culinary Arts event production

Additional maintenance of equipment Preparing menus
Ordering of supplies
Set up and breakdown
Managing personnel

10.10 Stipend – Automotive

Automotive faculty who manage customer-paid repair activity will receive a stipend per semester for the duties listed below, which are above and beyond instructional time, provided that fifty (50) or more automobiles are serviced. (When the Full-Time Faculty Salary Schedule increases by an overall percent, this stipend will increase by the same percent.)

Interact with customers

Buy and return parts and reconcile parts statements

Research repair procedures and find alternatives for high priced parts

Reconcile and proofread work orders

Deposit funds

Promote and receive donation vehicles; follow up on documentation

Post-sale or post-repair follow up and customer satisfaction activities

10.11 Stipend – Reassigned Time

Faculty may choose to receive a stipend each semester instead of reassigned time, as follows:

Chair, Curriculum Committee
President, Academic Senate
President, MCFT
Vice-President, Academic Senate
Coordinator, Distance Education

(Whenever the Full-Time Faculty Salary Schedule increases by an overall percent, this stipend will increase by the same percent.). See Exhibit 11.

10.12 Stipend – Assisting Part-Time Instructors

All faculty will be paid a stipend of \$150 per semester for each part-time Instructor they assist (except Instructor/Directors who have coordination of part-time faculty as part of their job description) if the work is completed outside the established work week/day. Where there is more than one faculty member in a discipline, they will jointly determine the part-time Instructors they will assist. If an Instructor does not have a full load, the stipend will be paid only if there is written approval by the responsible Dean.

10.12.1 **Duties**

Assist the Deans as needed including interviewing and recommending part-time faculty; developing the class schedule for part-time faculty; orienting part-time faculty to the college and its processes such as ordering books and materials, department meetings, professional development opportunities and curriculum design; conducting part-time faculty evaluations that are due (unless there is an irresolvable time conflict) and working with them to complete Student Learning Outcomes as applicable.

10.12.2 Pay Timeline:

By October 1st and March 1st, Instructors must submit a stipend request to the responsible Dean identifying the part-time Instructors they will assist and notify the part-time Instructors what assistance they will provide. Instructors will conduct evaluations due, unless there is an irresolvable time conflict. By December 19th and May 19th, the Dean will inform Human Resources the stipend amounts to be paid. Student Evaluations and Form A must be received for pay to be processed.

10.13 Stipend-LMS Mentor – New Full-time Faculty

As assigned by the responsible Dean in mutual agreement with MCFT, Full-time Faculty will be paid a stipend for each new Full-time Faculty (employed less than 1 year) they assist with Learning Management System (LMS) course shell development; as long as the work is completed outside the established work week/day. The peer mentor shall not be on the faculty member's evaluation team. If an Instructor does not have a full load, the stipend will be paid only if there is written approval by the responsible Dean.

10.13.1 **Duties**

The mentor will work with the new Full-time Faculty member to assist in the development or review of a basic LMS course shell that is suitable for use as a supplement to an in-person course that has been assigned to the new Full-time Faculty. This includes but is not limited to: a review of

course materials, LMS organizational structure, and the application of Student Learning Outcomes as applicable.

10.13.2 **Timeline**

The LMS Mentor shall submit a stipend request to responsible Dean/designee at the conclusion of the LMS supplement to the in-person shell completion; payable on the next available payroll.

10.14 Stipend-LMS Mentor – Existing Full-time Faculty

As assigned by the responsible Dean in mutual agreement from MCFT, Full-time Faculty will be paid a stipend for each existing Full-time Faculty (employed 1 year or more) they assist with Learning Management System (LMS) course shell development; as long as the work is completed outside the established work week/day. The peer mentor shall not be on the faculty member's evaluation team. If an Instructor does not have a full load, the stipend will be paid only if there is written approval by the responsible Dean.

10.14.1 **Duties**

The mentor will work with the Full-Time Faculty member teaching in a hybrid or fully online format for the first time to assist in the development or review of an LMS course shell that meets minimum standards and is suitable for use as a hybrid or fully online course that has been assigned to the Full-time Faculty. This includes but is not limited to: a review of course materials, LMS organizational structure, and the application of Student Learning Outcomes as applicable.

10.14.2 Timeline

The LMS Mentor shall submit a stipend request to responsible Dean/designee at the conclusion of the LMS course shell review; payable on the next available payroll.

10.15 Stipend – New Faculty Mentor

As assigned by the responsible Dean in mutual agreement with MCFT, Full-time Faculty will be paid a stipend for each new Full-time Faculty they mentor in the mentee's first semester. The peer mentor shall not be on the faculty member's evaluation team nor in the same discipline. If an Instructor does not have a full load, the stipend will be paid only if there is written approval by the responsible Dean.

10.15.1 **Duties**

The mentor will work with the new Full-Time Faculty member to provide periodic, consistent communication throughout the first semester. Tasks and duties shall include, but are not limited to:

- Assisting with campus and electronic orientations; examples include site tours, web/electronic based resource review, peer resources, library introduction, etc.
- Facilitate District culture acclimation.
- Review faculty processes and resources; including but not limited to the Academic Senate, the Faculty Association, Program Review, and committee participation.
- Introduce other District resources as appropriate.

10.15.2 Timeline

The New Faculty Mentor shall submit a stipend request to responsible Dean/designee at the conclusion of the first semester of the new Full-Time Faculty; payable on the next available payroll.

10.16 **Credit by Examination**

Each semester, Instructors will be compensated for three (3) hours at their overload rate for developing and administering a credit by examination when such is approved through the petition process. For each subsequent petition approved for the same class that semester, an additional hour will be paid.

10.17 Independent Study

Each semester, Instructors will be paid twelve (12) hours at their overload rate for developing and administering an independent study program for each student enrolled in and completing an Independent 199 course in the Instructor's discipline, irrespective of the student's final grade. The instructor will follow the same format as the course outline of record. If a student withdraws from the course by the last day to withdraw from full-semester courses, the stipend will be reduced to eight (8) hours.

10.18 Hiring Committees

Full time faculty who serve on hiring committees beyond their contract obligation receive hourly pay based on the non-instructional rate.

10.19 Paycheck Dispersion

All full time faculty may choose to receive their base compensation in either 10 or 12 monthly paychecks (subject to real time retirement and tax deductions).

ARTICLE 11 – EMPLOYEE BENEFITS

11.1 Health Benefits

- 11.1.1 The District agrees to maintain a health benefit program including family medical, dental, vision, prescription, and employee life insurance.
- 11.1.2 The District agrees to pay the premium costs for health benefits for all faculty working 0.79 FTE per year or more. Paid leaves of absence will not be construed as a break in service for the purposes of this section.
- 11.1.3 Probationary/tenured faculty working less than .79 FTE will pay a monthly payroll deduction for health benefits based on the District's established annual rates for part-time, permanent staff.
- 11.1.4 If health benefits are discontinued due to a Qualifying Event such as resignation, retirement, dismissal, reduction of hours, unpaid leave of absence, death, etc., employees and/or dependents may be able to continue coverage at their own expense pursuant to federal law (COBRA) due to certain reasons and for specific amounts of time, as outlined in the Health Plan Document.
- 11.1.5 MCFT and the District agree to join with other employee groups to discuss health benefits, costs, and related issues, including potential changes.

11.2 Retiree Health Benefit Plan

11.2.1 Eligibility

- 11.2.1.1 Employees hired prior to 7/1/11: To participate, a faculty member must have fifteen (15) years service as a permanent employee of the District and be PERS or STRS retirement eligible. Should an active employee die when he/she has at least fifteen (15) years service as a permanent employee of the District and is at least 50 years old (PERS employee) or 55 years old (STRS employee), benefits will be extended to the spouse/registered domestic partner and dependents according to the retiree health benefit provisions.
- 11.2.1.2 <u>Employees hired on or after 7/1/11</u>: To participate, a faculty member must be 58 years old and have twenty (20) years of service as a permanent employee of the District. Should an active employee die when he/she has at least twenty (20) years service as a permanent employee of the District and is at least 58 years old, benefits will be extended to the spouse/registered domestic

partner and dependents according to the retiree health benefit provisions.

11.2.2 Coverage

11.2.2.1 Medical, dental, prescription, and vision coverage will be equivalent to the active plan. Any coverage changes subsequently agreed to through the collective bargaining process for the active plan would also apply to retiree coverage.

11.2.2.2 Employees retired on or before June 30, 2024

Retiree group coverage will terminate at age 65. Coverage for the spouse/registered domestic partner will be for a maximum of fifteen (15) years, or to age 65, whichever occurs first. Dependent children are covered until age 26, or as required by legal mandate. Continuation of dependent coverage is contingent upon election of Medicare Supplement through the Joint Trust.

11.2.2.3 Employees Retired after June 30, 2024

Retiree group coverage will terminate at age 65. Coverage for the spouse/registered domestic partner will be for a maximum of fifteen (15) years, or to age 65, whichever occurs first. Dependent children are covered until age 26, or as required by legal mandate. Continuation of dependent coverage is contingent upon election of and premium contribution for the retiree's Medicare Supplement through the Joint Trust.

- 11.2.2.4 The intent of this plan is to provide coverage until an individual is Medicare eligible. If Medicare eligibility changes from 65, the District will re-evaluate the age at which coverage under this plan terminates. This re-evaluation will occur on a timely basis, prior to when the change in Medicare age eligibility would be effective.
- 11.2.2.5 The death of a retired employee participating in the retiree health benefit plan will not affect continued coverage of the spouse/registered domestic partner and dependents according to the retiree health benefit provisions.

11.2.3 Contributions

11.2.3.1 Eligible retirees who worked an average FTE less than 79% over their work history as a permanent employee will contribute the annual amount required of a less than 79% employee enrolled in the active plan, payable on a monthly basis.

11.2.3.2 Employees retired after June 30, 2024, who wish to maintain dependent coverage after attaining Medicare eligibility:

Upon Medicare eligibility, the retiree is responsible for associated premium for subscriber's (retiree's) Medicare supplemental coverage as determined by the premium structure of the particular plan year. Failure to contribute the subscriber's Medicare supplement premium amount will terminate eligibility for dependent coverage under the plan.

11.3 Other Benefits

11.3.1 Health Screening

The District agrees to provide annual health screening for the employee and for the spouse/registered domestic partner.

11.3.2 Retiree Benefits at Own Expense

Retired faculty may participate in the District's medical and dental benefit plan at their own expense, pursuant to Ed Code 7000, as outlined in the Health Plan Document.

11.3.3 Flex 125 Plan

The District will maintain an IRS 125 flexible spending plan, providing employees the option of using pre-tax dollars to pay for unreimbursed medical expenses, payroll deductions, for medical premiums, and child and dependent care expenses.

11.3.4 Retirement, Worker's Comp, Unemployment, Medicare

The District will pay the employer's portion of the STRS retirement program, worker's compensation coverage, unemployment insurance, and Medicare tax as prescribed by law.

11.3.5 Retirement Option

11.3.5.1 When a faculty member retires under STRS, he/she may be employed for up to 15 equated hours (or the equivalent) during the following semester in exchange for compensation at the maximum annual STRS earnings limit for a retiree. If the faculty member is employed for less than 15 equated hours (or the equivalent), the annual STRS earnings limit for a retiree will be prorated and paid according to the FTE assignment.

- 11.3.5.2 For faculty members working under this retirement option, health benefits will be provided only if he/she is participating in the Retiree Health Benefit Plan. Also, one hour of sick leave will be provided for every sixteen (16) hours worked.
- 11.3.5.3 The District and the retiree will sign an agreement which includes the conditions of employment for the semester. If the retiree is unable to complete the assignment (for any reason), the STRS earning limit will be prorated and paid based on the percentage of the assignment completed.

11.3.6 Physical Fitness Lab

Faculty may use the physical fitness lab free of charge when the lab is open, if they have completed an orientation with the lab instructor and they do not displace a student.

11.3.7 Child Care Subsidy

The District will budget \$5,000 per year for a child care subsidy for full-time faculty for their children who are attending the college child care center. Each semester, \$2,500 will be made available to full-time faculty who apply for the subsidy in writing to Human Resources prior to the beginning of the semester. This amount will be prorated based on one child per full-time faculty member who will attend the Child Care Center. More than one child per full-time faculty member can qualify for the subsidy each semester if no other full-time faculty apply for the subsidy.

ARTICLE 12 – WORKING CONDITIONS

12.1 Faculty Office Equipment/Supplies

Each full-time faculty member will be provided a private office equipped with a desktop or laptop computer including network and internet services; a telephone with voicemail; a desk or work area; desk chair; guest chair; office supplies; storage space and shelves, including a locking cabinet or other provisions for securing confidential information. The office shall be properly maintained, lighted, ventilated, and heated/cooled.

The District shall provide necessary support services and equipment to faculty members in the carrying out of their instructional assignments. Support equipment shall be maintained and repairs shall be made within a reasonable time period. Services and equipment shall include, but are not limited to, the following:

- a duplicating services
- a printer and photocopy machine in all faculty workrooms
- a test scanner, FAX machine and shredder in Duplicating Services

12.2 Classroom

All classes shall be scheduled in rooms and laboratories that can adequately accommodate them and are properly cleaned, maintained, lighted, ventilated, and heated/cooled. Classrooms will include technology such as computers and audiovisual equipment that allow the instructor to use a variety of media.

ARTICLE 13 - PERSONNEL FILES

- 13.1 There is one (1) official District personnel file for each faculty member located in Human Resources. These files will contain initial employment documents, performance evaluations, position descriptions, copies of payroll changes, and other pertinent official documents.
- 13.2 Each faculty member may inspect his/her personnel file upon request, with the presence of a Human Resources employee. A faculty member may, upon his/her written authorization, designate a representative to review the file in his/her presence or absence. When a faculty member so authorizes a representative, MCFT and the faculty member agree to indemnify and hold harmless the District for any loss or damage whatsoever arising from that inspection or from operation of this section.
 - 13.2.1 Information of a derogatory nature will not be entered or filed unless the employee is given notice and an opportunity to review and comment on that information.
 - 13.2.2 Human Resources will forward to a faculty member a copy of any derogatory document to be placed in his/her personnel file, accompanied by a statement indicating that the document will be held for ten (10) working days from the date the copy is sent. During this time the faculty member may submit any written comments regarding the document to Human Resources; the written comments will be attached to the document and placed in the personnel file. If no written comments are received, the document will be placed in the personnel file at the end of the ten (10) working days.
 - 13.2.3 During the ten (10) working days, the originator of the document may elect to withdraw the request to have the document placed in the personnel file, and it will be withdrawn. However, once items are placed in the personnel file they are considered to be permanent and may not be removed.
 - 13.2.4 A faculty member who chooses not to submit written comments within the ten (10) working days does not waive his/her right to have written comments attached to that particular document. A faculty member may attach written comments to any document in his/her personnel file at any time during normal working hours.
 - 13.2.5 Nothing in this section will entitle a faculty member to review ratings, reports, or records obtained prior to his/her employment.

ARTICLE 14 – LEAVES

14.1 Jury Duty and Witness Leave

- 14.1.1 Leave of absence for jury service will be granted to a faculty member who has been officially summoned to jury duty in a local, state, or federal court. Leave will be granted for the period of the jury service.
- 14.1.2 The faculty member will receive full pay for such leave period provided the jury service fee for such service is assigned to the District. Reimbursement for mileage and meals may be retained by the faculty member.
- 14.1.3 Request for jury service leave will be made by presenting a copy of the official court summons for jury service to the responsible Dean.
- 14.1.4 Leave of absence to serve as a witness in a court case will be granted when the employee has been served a subpoena to appear as a witness, not a litigant, in a case when a copy of the subpoena is given to the responsible Dean. The leave will be granted for the number of days in attendance in court as certified by the clerk or other authorized officer of the court. The faculty member will receive full pay during the leave period, if the witness fee for such leave is assigned to the District.
- 14.1.5 A faculty member who has received leave of absence for jury or witness service will be available for work when not required in court for more than three (3) hours during any one day.

14.2 Bereavement Leave

- 14.2.1 Bereavement leave will be granted to employees due to, and at the time of, the death of a mother, father, grandmother, grandfather, son, son-in-law, daughter, daughter-in-law, brother, sister, or grandchild of the employee or the spouse/registered domestic partner of the employee, or any relative living in the household of the employee.
- 14.2.2 Such leave of absence will be with pay and may not exceed three (3) days, or five (5) days if travel is required for a distance of five hundred (500) miles or more.

14.3 Sick Leave

14.3.1 Basic Sick Leave

Sick leave for illness or injury, hereinafter referred to as Basic Sick Leave, for full-time faculty will accrue at the beginning of each fiscal year as follows:

Ten (10) days, or eighty (80) hours, for faculty working 175 days per year

- Eleven (11) days, or eighty-eight (88) hours for faculty working 193 days per year
- Twelve (12) days, or ninety-six (96) hours for faculty working 211 days per year

Sick leave will be prorated for faculty members employed less than full-time or less than the academic year.

- 14.3.1.1 Unused sick leave will accrue year to year and may be used during subsequent years of service
- 14.3.1.2 Sick leave may be taken at any time during the fiscal year, according to this article.
- 14.3.1.3 A faculty member on sick leave, or other paid leave, will continue to earn all leave benefits to which they are entitled.
- 14.3.1.4 A faculty member who is on a leave of absence without pay will retain all accumulated sick leave benefits, but will not accrue any additional sick leave during such periods of absence.
- 14.3.1.5 Unused accrued sick leave from the previous employer will be transferred to Mendocino College pursuant to the provisions in the Education Code. It is the responsibility of the faculty member to work with Human Resources to facilitate this transfer.
- 14.3.1.6 An absence due to illness (or for medical appointments) must be reported to the responsible Dean by the time the faculty member is scheduled to begin work, or as soon as possible. The faculty member will keep the Dean informed as to when they expect to return to work and will submit an absence form at the end of the month in which the absence occurred. Sick leave will be deducted at the rate of a full day (eight hours) or a half day (four hours) for any part of a day.
- 14.3.1.7 The District may require certification from a physician or other proof of illness or injury when an absence exceeds five (5) days.
- 14.3.1.8 When there is an extended use of sick leave, the District may request that a faculty member have an examination by a doctor selected jointly by the employee and the District to determine if the use of sick leave is appropriate. If the District and the faculty member are unable to agree upon a doctor, a doctor will be selected by the County Medical Association and both parties will be bound by that decision. The employee will authorize the

doctor to provide a written certification to the District that a medical condition requiring the use of sick leave exists. The District will pay the costs of the examination.

14.3.1.9 At the time of retirement, any unused sick leave is reported to CalSTRS or CalPERS and may be converted to time worked as further described and defined by CalSTRS or CalPERS.

14.3.2 Excess/Overload Sick Leave

- 14.3.2.1 Overload sick leave hours are separate from regular sick leave and will be referred to as Excess Sick Leave.
- 14.3.2.2 One (1) hour of Excess Sick Leave will accrue for every sixteen (16) section hours of overload. "Overload" is defined as load in excess beyond the 100% teaching load of the Fall/Spring semester; calculated on either an overload contract or a fractional overload.
- 14.3.2.3 Excess Sick Leave accrues during Summer teaching assignments.
- 14.3.2.4 Whenever sick leave hours are used by a faculty member, the District may draw from the Excess Sick Leave until depleted, then begin drawing from the accrued Basic Sick Leave.
- 14.3.2.5 Unused Excess Sick Leave are reported to STRS/CalPERS at the time of retirement in addition to any unused Basic Sick Leave.

14.3.3 Reporting Sick Leave

14.3.3.1 Sick leave accrued while teaching overloads ("Excess Sick Leave") and any accrued Basic Sick Leave will be reported to each faculty member in their monthly check stub.

14.4 Compensation for Sick Leave

Faculty are compensated for sick leave as follows:

- 14.4.1 Compensation for all sick leave to which the faculty member is entitled is paid first, based on the assigned work schedule and FTE workload.
- 14.4.2 When sick leave is depleted, fifty percent (50%) of the regular compensation to which the faculty member is entitled will be paid, not to exceed five (5) months.
 - a. The total extended sick leave and any other paid or unpaid leaves used by an employee, for any reason, may not exceed one year

unless approved by the Superintendent/President on a case-bycase basis.

14.4.3 Catastrophic Leave

When sick leave and any accrued load bank leave hours have been depleted, the Catastrophic Leave Bank becomes available. This bank contains sick hours donated by all constituent groups. For purposes of the Catastrophic Leave Bank, any hour donated – regardless of the pay scale of the individual donating it – becomes available to someone who requests it, so long as they meet the qualifying guidelines as established by Human Resources. Nothing in this section guarantees that the bank contains hours. Availability is based on employee donations of sick leave.

- a. Human Resources will make every effort to maintain a sufficient number of available hours in the Catastrophic Sick Leave bank, including direct solicitations and/or other methods of increasing awareness so that Mendocino College employees can donate portions of their already-accrued sick leave.
- b. Human Resources will provide guidelines for donating and obtaining Catastrophic Leave Bank hours.
- c. Human Resources will conduct, at minimum, one annual drive to encourage faculty to donate hours and publicize this benefit. This project may include email notices or announcements.

14.5 **Maternity Leave**

- 14.5.1 Any period of actual physical disability connected with a disability caused, or contributed to by pregnancy, miscarriage, abortion, childbirth, or recovery therefrom, shall be treated as any other physical disability and any accrued sick leave benefits shall be available to the employee. Physical disability for purposes of this policy, shall be defined as a period during which the employee is unable to perform job-related duties; based on the written statement from the employee's physician provided.
- 14.5.2 Complications arising from pregnancy shall be treated in the same manner as other absences for illness.

14.6 Parental Leave

14.6.1 Parental leave may be taken by a Certificated Faculty who is eligible for California Family Rights Act (CFRA) Leave; for the purpose of bonding after the

- birth of an employee's child or the adoption of a child by employee or placement of foster child with an employee.
- 14.6.2 Term of leave period may not exceed the statutory allotment defined by CFRA. Compensation is subject to employee's sick leave balance and eligibility for CFRA.
 - a. Sick leave may be used for full pay during bonding period. Should an employee exhaust all available sick leave, the rate of pay will continue at 50% of regular rate through the end of the CFRA period.
- 14.6.3 Parental Leave is calculated independently of Pregnancy Leave provisions defined in Article 14.5.
- 14.6.4 Parental Leave must be taken within the first year of birth or placement.
- 14.6.5 Under CFRA, parents with the same employer (inclusive of those in different bargaining units) may only take a combined total the maximum allowable under CFRA within the first year of birth or placement.

14.7 Personal Necessity Leave

- 14.7.1 Up to six (6) days of sick leave may be used each work year for the following personal necessity reasons:
 - a. Serious illness or death of an immediate family member when additional leave is required beyond that provided in Bereavement Leave, Section 14.2.
 - 1. The six day limit may be waived by the District under extenuating circumstances such the death or catastrophic illness or injury of the employee's spouse, parent or child.
 - b. Accident, involving the person or property of a faculty member, or the person or property of a member of his/her immediate family.
 - c. Appearance in any court or before any administrative tribunal as a witness under subpoena, as a litigant, or any order made with jurisdiction.
 - d. Such other reasons considered necessary and approved by the responsible Dean.
- 14.7.2 Three (3) of the six (6) days per year may be taken as "confidential" personal necessity leave days. The faculty member will notify the responsible Dean that he/she will be taking personal necessity leave, and may decline to state the reason.

14.8 **Leave Without Pay**

- 14.8.1 A written request for leave without pay for up to one (1) year may be submitted to the responsible Dean. Approval of such leave may depend on the availability of qualified substitute(s), as determined by the Dean. Unpaid leave of one (1) semester or less requires approval of the Dean and Vice President. Unpaid leave of more than one semester requires additional approval of the Superintendent/President, and Board of Trustees. Leave without pay for less than five (5) days does not require board approval.
- 14.8.2 Requests must be submitted by September 15 (for Spring Semester) or February 15 (for Fall Semester). Substitute plans are required concurrently with request.
- 14.8.3 Approval of such request is subject to formal written response.
- 14.8.4 Faculty members on leave for one (1) semester or more must notify the responsible Dean in writing **ninety (90)** days prior to the beginning of the next semester if he/she intends to return to work. If written notice is not received, the employee will, with fifteen (15) days written notice from the District, be considered as having resigned.
- 14.8.5 Faculty members on unpaid leave have the option to remain on the District's health benefit plan at their expense (defined by monthly tiered rates of current benefit plan year).
- 14.8.6 A faculty member returning from leave without pay will have the same rights as all other faculty members.

14.9 **Legislative Leave**

Faculty members elected to the legislature will be granted an unpaid leave of absence by the District during the term of service in the legislature.

14.10 Military Leave

Regular compensation will be paid when absent from work due to ordered service for the National Guard up to thirty (30) calendar days in any one fiscal year. "Ordered" service is a written command from National Guard headquarters which cannot be lawfully disregarded by the individual named in the duty orders. A copy of such order duly endorsed by the military authority involved must be provided to Human Resources.

14.11 Family and Medical Leave

14.11.1 Eligibility and Reasons for Leave

A faculty member employed by the District for at least twelve (12) months who has worked full-time (or 1250 hours) during the 12 months

immediately prior to the date the leave would begin will be granted an unpaid leave of absence for the following reasons:

- 14.11.1.1 Birth of a child or to care for a newborn child of the employee or the placement of a child with the employee in connection with the adoption or foster care of a child, within one year of the event.
 - a. "Child" is a biological, adopted, or foster child, a step-child, child of a registered domestic partner, a legal ward, or a child of a person standing in loco parentis who is under 18 years of age or an adult dependent child.
- 14.11.1.2 Serious health condition of a faculty member which prevents him/her from performing the essential functions of the job OR of a family member which requires care by the faculty member.
 - 14.11.1.2.1 "Serious health condition" is an illness, injury, impairment, or physical or mental condition that involves inpatient care in a hospital, hospice, or residential health care facility or continuing treatment or continuing supervision by a health care provider.
 - 14.11.1.2.2 "Family Member" is the employee's child, spouse, registered domestic partner, child of a registered domestic partner, or biological, foster or adoptive parent, stepparent, legal guardian or other person who stood in loco parentis to the employee when the employee was a child.

14.11.2 Amount of Leave

An eligible faculty member will be granted up to twelve (12) workweeks of family and medical care leave within twelve (12) months from when leave began.

14.11.2.1 If both parents are employed by the District and entitled to this leave, the combined number of workweeks is limited to twelve (12) if leave is taken for the birth,

placement, adoption or foster care of the faculty member's child.

14.11.3 Intermittent or Reduced Leave Schedule Basis

Family and Medical Leave may be used on an intermittent or reduced leave schedule basis.

14.11.4 Request for Leave and Medical Certification

A faculty member must submit a written request to use leave to the responsible Dean and Human Resources. When the need is foreseeable, at least thirty (30) days advance notice must be provided. If leave is due to a planned medical treatment, the faculty member should make a reasonable effort to schedule it at a time least disruptive to the department.

- 14.11.4.1 For leave to care for a child, spouse, or parent with a serious health condition, certification from the health care provider is also required which includes the date the condition began, the probable duration, and the estimated time needed to provide care.
- 14.11.4.2 For leave due to employee's serious health condition, certification from the health care provider is also required which includes the date the condition commenced, the probable duration, and a statement that the employee is unable to perform the functions of his/her job.
- 14.11.4.3 If the District has reason to question the validity of a medical certification for an employee's health condition, the District may require a medical opinion of a second health care provider selected by the District, at the District's expense. If the second opinion is different from the first, the District may require the opinion of a third provider jointly selected by the District and the employee, at the District's expense. The opinion of the third provider will be binding.

14.11.5 Benefits While on Leave

During the leave period, the employee is entitled to all benefits under the same conditions that apply to any other unpaid leave, except that health benefit coverage will be continued as if the employee had continued working.

14.11.6 Reinstatement upon Return from Leave

A faculty member on leave due to his/her own serious health condition must provide a certification from the health care provider verifying that the employee is medically able to return to work and perform the essential functions of the job, including any work restrictions that might be needed.

- 14.11.6.1 An employee who returns to work immediately following the expiration of an approved Family and Medical Leave will be reinstated to the position held when the leave began or to a comparable position. (There is no duty to reinstate if a position is eliminated during the leave and the District would have laid off the faculty member if working.)
- 14.11.6.2 Family and Medical Leave will not constitute a break in service for the purpose of longevity or seniority.

14.12 Professional Development Leave

- 14.12.1 Tenured faculty employed six years, who serve on committees per Section 7.9.5 of this contract, may apply for Professional Development Leave for one semester or one academic year to complete formal course work, independent study, work experience, a project or other program of study or research directly related to their job.
- 14.12.2 The maximum number of Professional Development Leaves granted each year will not exceed four percent (4%) of the permanent full-time faculty FTE, or one (1), whichever is greater.
- 14.12.3 A maximum of two semesters of leave will be granted to a faculty member in any six-year period. Non-contiguous leaves must be applied for separately.
- 14.12.4 Professional Development Leave Applications (Exhibit 8) must be submitted to the responsible Dean by November 15th for the following academic year. The Dean will complete his/her portion of the application and forward it to the Vice-President of Instruction by December 15th.
- 14.12.5 A Professional Development Leave Committee including the Vice-President of Instruction and three faculty members, chosen by the Academic Senate, will review leave applications by February 15th.

- 14.12.5.1 The Professional Development Leave Committee will consider the merits of the Leave Application based on the Professional Development Leave Criteria (Exhibit 8) and approve or deny the leave.
- 14.12.5.2 The Professional Development Leave Committee will forward their written recommendations to the President/Superintendent for his/her consideration, by February 28th. If more than one application is received, the Professional Development Leave Committee will prioritize each approved application.
- 14.12.6 The Superintendent/President will forward his/her recommendation to the Board of Trustees for approval at the March meeting.
 - 14.12.6.1 The Superintendent/President will notify the Professional Development Committee Chair, indicating if the leave was approved or denied, within one week of the Board of Trustees meeting.
 - 14.12.6.2 The Chair of the Professional Development Committee will notify the applicant, in writing, by March 31st indicating if the Board of Trustees approved or denied the leave.
- 14.12.7 The recipient must sign a Professional Development Leave Agreement (Exhibit 9), to participate in the leave.
- 14.12.8 Salary and benefits while on Professional Development Leave:
 - 14.12.8.1 Faculty will receive 70% of their regular salary for the leave period and may use up to 30% of Load Bank Leave for 100% pay. (If less than 100% pay is received, STRS service credit decreases accordingly. Faculty members may contact STRS and buy back the reduced service credit.)
 - 14.12.8.2 Health benefit coverage will be continued at District cost.
 - 14.12.8.3 Professional Development Leave does not constitute a break in service for purposes of salary placement or seniority.
 - 14.12.8.4 Faculty may not teach or perform other duties for compensation at the District during the leave period, except under extenuating circumstances as determined by the District.

- 14.12.9 A written report regarding the benefits derived from completion of the study or project plan must be submitted to the Professional Development Committee by September 15 for leaves ending in May and by February 15 for leaves ending in December.
 - 14.12.9.1 The committee will review the Report and the accomplishments achieved during the leave based on the Evaluation for Completed Professional Leave criteria (Exhibit 9). The committee may refer the report back to the faculty member for clarification, revision, or additional supporting material.
 - 14.12.9.2 Within sixty days of first receiving the written report, the committee will forward a final report to the Superintendent/President along with a written narrative by the committee evaluating the completion of the leave project.
 - 14.12.9.3 The Superintendent/President will invite the faculty member to make a presentation to the Board of Trustees, summarizing the Professional Development project.

14.13 Load Bank Leave

- 14.13.1 Instructors may bank overload hours, up to one (1) FTE. An Instructor with a combined assignment of teaching and reassigned time may only bank up to the annual teaching FTE assigned.
- 14.13.2 Instructors may use Load Bank Leave to complete the load requirement, work a reduced load, or take a full leave for a semester or a year and be paid for such leave at their regular salary. Load Bank leaves are not considered a break in service.
 - 14.13.2.1 While probationary faculty can accumulate banked load, only tenured faculty may use Load Bank Leave unless it is necessary to use banked load to complete a load requirement in a probationary semester as determined by the responsible Dean.
- 14.13.3 Instructors may not take a full-time load bank leave in their final semester of employment.
- 14.13.4 If an overload class which was intended to be banked is cancelled, time worked to that point will be paid at the overload rate.
- 14.13.5 Instructors must notify the responsible Dean in writing prior to the beginning of each semester if they intend to bank overload hours.

- 14.13.6 To use load bank leave, Instructors must submit a written request to the responsible Dean by February 15th for the following academic year. 14.13.7 The number of load bank leaves will not exceed ten percent (10%) of instructional faculty, rounded to the nearest whole. 14.13.8 Prior to taking a full-time load bank leave, Instructors must: 14.13.8.1 have course outlines and student learning outcomes on file which meet Title V standards. 14.13.8.2 meet normal obligations required in Section 7.9 such as developing the department budget, course scheduling for the discipline, program review, and a flex plan for the required number of hours. 14.13.8.3 agree to a suitable replacement plan with the responsible administrator. Temporary, full-time instructors will not be hired as replacements, and a leave will not be granted in the absence of a replacement plan. 14.13.9 A list of approved load bank leaves will be distributed by the Deans to the Vice-President of Education and Student Services, the Academic Senate, MCFT, the Instructors who requested leaves, and Human Resources. 14.13.10 Human Resources will maintain load bank records. The value of the overload hours banked will be recorded at the Instructor's overload rate when the load was banked. As load bank is used, the oldest banked load will be withdrawn first. Upon termination an Instructor will be paid the value of any unused banked hours. 14.13.11 Upon the death of a faculty member, the college will pay his/her estate for any unused banked hours at the recorded value. If a faculty member dies while on Load Bank Leave, the college will pay his/her estate the salary the faculty member would have been paid during the remainder of the leave. Either payment may be made to a trust to the extent
- eligibility, health benefits, or retirement options and maybe used concurrently with Professional Development Leave.

payment be made in this way upon his or her death.

permitted by law, if the Instructor notified the District in writing that

Load Bank Leave will have no effect on professional development leave

14.14 Industrial Injury or Illness Leave

14.13.12

- 14.14.1 Faculty who are unable to work due to a work-related injury or illness are entitled to use up to sixty (60) days of non-accruable Industrial Injury or Illness Leave for each work-related injury or illness. When such an absence overlaps fiscal years, only the unused balance of the sixty (60) days is available in the following fiscal year for that injury or illness.
- 14.14.2 An injury or illness that may qualify for this leave must be immediately reported to Human Resources, supported by medical verification, and approved by the District and/or its worker's compensation agency.
- 14.14.3 Industrial Injury or Illness Leave begins on the first day of absence and is reduced by one day for each day of absence, regardless of the number of hours absent or the amount of the worker's compensation award.
- 14.14.4 When the sixty (60) days of leave are depleted, entitlement to sick leave is then used, but only the amount of sick leave which, when added to worker's compensation award, provides for a full day's salary.
- 14.14.5 Worker's compensation awards are assigned to the District, and the amount paid to a faculty member for industrial leave, sick leave, and worker's compensation will not exceed 100% of regular salary.

ARTICLE 15 – STRS REDUCED WORKLOAD PROGRAM

15.1 Permanent faculty who are members of STRS may request to reduce their workload and earn full service credit by participating in the STRS Reduced Workload Program, per Education Code, Section 87483, and the following requirements. To participate, a written request must be submitted to the responsible Dean, with a copy to Human Resources, by January 1st for the following fiscal year.

15.1.1 Eligibility Requirements

- 15.1.1.1 Age 55 prior to Reduced Workload Program effective date.
- 15.1.1.2 Full-time employment for a minimum of ten (10) years of credited service prior to the reduction of workload.
- 15.1.1.3 Full-time employment for five (5) consecutive years with no break in service immediately preceding the Reduced Workload Program effective date.
- 15.1.1.4 Must work at least fifty percent (50%) for a full work year under this program.
- 15.1.1.5 Participation must coincide with the beginning of the work year.
- 15.1.1.6 Participation may not exceed ten (10) years and may be revoked by consent of both parties.

15.1.2 Other Requirements

- 15.1.2.1 Salary paid will be prorated based on the full-time equivalent workload and what would have been paid if the faculty member was not participating in the Reduced Workload Program.
- 15.1.2.2 The District will contribute to STRS based on the salary that would have been paid if the faculty member worked full-time, at the Reduced Workload Contribution Rate published annually by STRS.
- 15.1.2.3 As a permanent employee, the faculty member must contribute to STRS the percentage of the salary which would have been paid if working full-time.
- 15.1.2.4 A faculty member participating in the STRS Reduced Workload Program who is interested in changing his/her workload must notify the District in writing by January 1st for the Fall Semester and September 1st for the Spring Semester.

- 15.1.2.5 Faculty sick leave benefits and the professional development (flex) obligation, as defined in this contract, will be prorated and decreased based on the reduced full-time equivalent workload.
- 15.1.2.6 Faculty members participating in the STRS Reduced Workload Program may not request a Professional Development Leave.
- 15.1.2.7 Health benefits will be provided as if the faculty member was working full-time.

ARTICLE 16 – TRANSFER

16.1 **Voluntary Transfer**

- 16.1.1 Human Resources will announce positions available for transfer for a minimum of ten (10) working days.
- 16.1.2 Faculty wishing to transfer must submit a written request including proof of meeting minimum qualifications to Human Resources by the end of the ten (10) day period.
 - 16.1.2.1 If a Faculty member becomes interested in transfer after the end of the ten (10) day period, they would be required to apply through the open recruitment process.
- 16.1.3 The responsible Dean of the open position, along with the responsible VP, will interview all internal candidates who meet the minimum qualifications.
 - 16.1.3.1 When a full-time faculty member in the discipline exists, the responsible Dean of the open position will confer with them regarding specific departmental considerations and recommended questions for the interview.
 - 16.1.3.2 Transfer applicant's credentials and expertise will be communicated to the full time faculty in the discipline. The only exception is if the full time faculty in the discipline will not be continuing employment in the subsequent year.
- 16.1.4 Human Resources may conduct an external search, only after it is determined that no internal candidates are qualified or interested for the opening.
- 16.1.5 Requests for transfer must be recommended by the responsible Dean and the responsible Vice-President and approved by the Superintendent/President and Board.
- 16.1.6 If offered the position, the Faculty member will advise their current dean that they have accepted the position; the dean(s) and the faculty member will develop and implement a transfer plan.

16.2 **Involuntary Transfer**

An involuntary transfer of a faculty member may be made, based on the needs of the District, as determined by the Superintendent/President.

An in-person consultation with the affected faculty member and his or her Dean shall take place and be documented before a decision is made by the Superintendent/President.

Consideration will be given to the preferences of the faculty member as determined in the consultation, as well as the faculty member's qualifications, experience and seniority relative to other qualified faculty who may be considered for transfer.

The needs of the department to which the faculty member will be transferred will also be considered.

ARTICLE 17 – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

17.1 Purpose

To provide an orderly procedure for promptly reviewing and resolving grievances.

17.2 **Definitions**

- 17.2.1 <u>Grievance</u>: A formal written allegation filed according to this procedure by a Grievant alleging that he or she has been adversely affected by a violation of a specific article, section, or provision of this contract.
- 17.2.2 <u>Grievant</u>: A faculty member covered by the terms of this contract.
- 17.2.3 Day: A day is any day on which the college is regularly open for business.
- 17.2.4 <u>Dean</u>: The first level administrator who is assigned management responsibilities for the Grievant.

17.3 Time Limits

- 17.3.1 A Grievant who fails to comply with the established time limits of this grievance procedure forfeits all rights to further application of this procedure relative to the grievance in question.
- 17.3.2 The District's failure to respond within the established time limits at any step entitles the Grievant to proceed to the next step.
- 17.3.3 Time limits and steps may be waived by mutual consent of the parties.

17.4 Other Provisions

- 17.4.1 Nothing in this procedure will deny a Grievant his/her legal rights under state or federal constitutions and laws. A faculty member may not use this grievance procedure to appeal a Board decision if the decision complies with a state or federal regulatory commission or agency, or state or federal law.
- 17.4.2 Per Education Code 87610.1(b), a probationary faculty member may grieve allegations that the District, in a decision to not:
 - a. reappoint him or her, violated, misinterpreted, or misapplied any of its policies and procedures concerning the evaluation of probationary employees.
 - b. grant tenure to him or her, made a negative decision that to a reasonable person was unreasonable, or violated, misinterpreted, or misapplied any

of its policies and procedures concerning the evaluation of probationary employees.

- 17.4.3 Per Education Code 87610.1(c), a grievance brought pursuant to Education Code 87610.1(b) may be filed by an employee or the exclusive bargaining representative. The employee will be entitled to pursue a matter to arbitration with or without representation by the exclusive representative.
- 17.4.4 A grievance which occurs during the period between the termination date of this contract and the effective date of a new contract will be processed under this grievance procedure. A grievance which arose prior to the effective date of this contract will not be processed under this procedure.
- 17.4.5 The Director of Human Resources will monitor the grievance timeline and record dates on the Statement of Grievance form.
- 17.4.6 Parties may settle at any time outside of this procedure.
- 17.4.7 No reprisals of any kind may be taken against a faculty member or representative for participating in the grievance process.
- 17.4.8 If a grievance affects more than one (1) faculty member, the grievance may be filed by MCFT on behalf of the affected faculty members; and if the grievance affects faculty members at more than one (1) work location, it may be initiated at Level II. Grievances concerning the same issue may be consolidated as long as this does not create an unnecessary delay.
- 17.4.9 Records dealing with the processing of a grievance will not become part of the personnel file of any participants.
- 17.4.10 A reasonable effort will be made to schedule conferences or a hearing on a workday and not during scheduled work hours of faculty involved in the grievance, whenever possible. If necessary, the grievant, representative and witnesses will be given release time without loss of pay.

17.5 Representation

The Grievant may be represented by a member of MCFT at any level in this process. At Level IV, either the Grievant or the District may choose to be represented by legal counsel and will so notify the other party.

17.6 **Procedural Steps**

17.6.1 **Level 1 – Dean**

17.6.1.1 Within fifteen (15) days of the time a Grievant knew or should have known of the event giving rise to the grievance, he/she will

complete and submit a Statement of Grievance (Exhibit 10) to the Dean with copies to MCFT, the Director of Human Resources, the appropriate Vice-President, and the Superintendent/President.

17.6.1.2 Within five (5) days of the date received, the Grievant and the Dean will meet and attempt to resolve the Grievance. Within five (5) days of the meeting, the Dean will provide a written response to the Grievant with copies to the Grievant, MCFT, the Director of Human Resources, the appropriate Vice-President, and the Superintendent/President.

17.6.2 Level II – Vice-President of Education and Student Services

- 17.6.2.1 If the Grievant is not satisfied with the response, within five (5) days of the decision, he/she may make a written appeal to the appropriate Vice-President regarding the reason for the appeal with copies to MCFT, the Director of Human Resources, and the Superintendent/President.
- 17.6.2.2 Within five (5) days of the date received, the Grievant and the appropriate Vice-President will meet and attempt to resolve the Grievance. Within five (5) days of the meeting, the Vice-President will provide a written response to the Grievant with copies to MCFT, the Director of Human Resources, and the Superintendent/President.

17.6.3 Level III – Superintendent/President

- 17.6.3.1 If the Grievant is not satisfied with the response, within five (5) days of the decision, he/she may make a written appeal to the Superintendent/President regarding the reason for the appeal, with copies to MCFT, the Director of Human Resources, the appropriate Vice-President and the Superintendent/President.
- 17.6.3.2 Within five (5) days of the date received, the Grievant and the Superintendent/President will meet and attempt to resolve the grievance. Within five (5) days of the meeting, the Superintendent/President will provide a written response to the Grievant with copies to MCFT, the Director of Human Resources, and the Superintendent/President.

17.6.4 Level IV – Advisory Arbitration

- 17.6.4.1 Within five (5) days, if not satisfied with the response, the Grievant may make a written request for advisory arbitration to the Superintendent/President.
- 17.6.4.2 Within five (5) days of the date received, the parties will attempt to agree on an arbitrator. Failing that, the District will request from the State Mediation and Conciliation Service a list of qualified arbitrators.
- 17.6.4.3 Within ten (10) days after receiving the list, the arbitrator will be selected by the Superintendent/President and the Grievant alternately striking names until one (1) name remains, and that person will be the arbitrator.
- 17.6.4.4 The arbitrator will recommend to the Board a resolution of the Grievance and will have no authority to:
 - a. Disregard or modify the terms of this Contract.
 - b. Rule on termination or failure to re-employ a probationary faculty member; an evaluation, other than failure to comply with procedure; or a complaint for which there is another remedial procedure established by law or regulations having the effect of law.
- 17.6.4.5 The arbitrator's expenses, including any per diem fees, actual and necessary travel expenses, and other fees and expenses will be shared equally by the District and MCFT. Neither will be responsible for the expense of witnesses called by the other.
 - a. Either party may request that a certified court reporter record the hearing, and the cost will be shared by both parties. The party requesting a transcript of the hearing will pay for it. If requested by the arbitrator, the cost will be processed as an arbitrator's expense.
- 17.6.4.6 The parties and the arbitrator will mutually agree to the time and place for a hearing. The hearing will be private.
- 17.6.4.7 Attendance at the hearing will be limited to individuals who have relevance to the hearing, such as: the Grievant, the Grievant's representative(s); the District representative, an advisor to the District representative; the arbitrator; a court reporter if requested; the witnesses while giving testimony; the Director of

Human Resources; an observer designated by MCFT; and an observer designated by the District.

- 17.6.4.8 The arbitrator will not consider any matter outside the scope of the grievance as defined in this contract, will strictly confine the decision to the precise issue submitted and this specific contract, and will not under any circumstances make a recommendation on any other issue.
- 17.6.4.9 After the close of the hearing, the arbitrator will establish a schedule for submission of written briefs.
- 17.6.4.10 The arbitrator will submit a written recommendation to the Board, with copies to all parties, within thirty (30) days after submission of the last brief.

17.6.5 **Level V – Board**

- 17.6.5.1 The Board will consider the arbitrator's recommendation in closed session, at the next regularly scheduled meeting following receipt of the recommendation, provided that at least seven (7) days elapse from receipt until the meeting.
- 17.6.5.2 The Board may implement the recommendation, may not implement it, may meet with the Grievant to discuss other alternatives, or may take other actions at its sole discretion.
- 17.6.5.3 Within ten (10) days of the meeting, the Board will submit its written decision to the Grievant. The Board's decision will be final.

ARTICLE 18 – DURATION

- 18.1. This contract is effective from July 1, 2022, through June 30, 2025. Each party may reopen negotiations under Article 10 (Salary), Article 11 (Employee Benefits), and Article 18 (Duration), and up to an additional three (3) articles each year.
- 18.2 MCFT will name and submit which articles it wishes to reopen on or before March 15th of the preceding fiscal year. The District will name and submit the articles it wishes to reopen on or before April 15th and negotiations may commence ten (10) days after Board approval.
- 18.3 MCFT and the District will present their full initial proposals, other than salary and benefits to one another during the Fall semester. Other articles may be brought forward by mutual consent during the Spring semester.
- 18.4 The date for submitting an initial proposal, a response, or commencement of negotiations may be changed by mutual agreement of MCFT and the District.
- 18.5 If MCFT and the District do not elect to submit an initial proposal as outlined above, the contract will not be reopened without mutual consent of the parties.
- 18.6 The parties understand and agree that in executing this agreement they both intend to be bound by its provisions. The District, MCFT, and each unit member will comply with all of its terms and fully perform all obligations under this Agreement during the term of the Agreement.
- 18.7 Notwithstanding the provisions of this Article, if affected by a PERB Board decision, new legislation, final court decision, or by mutual agreement, the parties will meet and negotiate on appropriate topics.

ARTICLE 19 – WAIVER OF BARGAINING

- 19.1 This document comprises the entire Agreement between the parties on matters within the lawful scope of bargaining.
- 19.2 Except as provided for in this Agreement, the parties have no further obligation to meet and negotiate during the term of this Agreement on any subject, whether or not such subject was known or considered at the time of the negotiations leading to the execution of this Agreement.

EMPLOYEE AUTHORIZATION FOR PAYROLL DEDUCTION CFT MEMBERSHIP (for Mendocino College full time faculty)

Employee	Department
Home Address	Home Phone
City and Zip Code	Work Phone
Social Security Number	
	w, CFT Local 6322 and your employer have entered into ning wages, hours, working conditions and other matters

Pursuant to applicable Federal and State law, CFT Local 6322 and your employer have entered into a collective bargaining agreement establishing wages, hours, working conditions and other matters within the scope of representation for your position. All faculty are entitled to union representation in the employmentrelationship with the employer. Union members are entitled to full benefits, including the right to attend all meetings, hold office, and vote on union matters, including changes in wages, hours and working conditions. The collective bargaining agreement requires that members of CFT Local 6322 authorize the payroll deduction of union membership fees (1% of salary annually) payable to CFT Local 6322. Salary is defined bythe Full-Time Faculty Salary Schedule and includes both base salary and any Ph.D. or longevity stipends.

Other stipends, overload and summer pay, mileage reimbursement or other compensation are not included.

AS A CONDITION OF EMPLOYMENT DURING THE TERM OF THE CURRENT LABOR AGREEMENT, PLEASE SELECT A PREFERENCE BELOW AS TO YOUR PARTICIPATION IN THE FULL TIME FACULTY UNION:

YES, I WANT TO JOIN THE MENDOCINO COLLEGE FEDERATION OF TEACHERS. Entitles the employee to full membership benefits including the right to attend all meetings, hold office, andvote on union matters, including changes in wages, hours and working conditions.

I hereby designate the Mendocino College Federation of Teachers (MCFT), AFT/CFT local 6322, as my exclusive representative in all matters pertaining to my employment with Mendocino College that are within the scope of representation as defined by applicable laws and regulations. I hereby authorize Mendocino College to deduct from wages or salary the sum fixed by CFT Local 6322 as dues or assessments for membership in the Union, plus any additional sum I have authorized as the cost of benefits in which I am enrolled. I understand that deductions will be made each pay period, beginning the day following the date of this authorization, and that that those funds will be paid to CFT local 6322. Such deductions will continue until my employment with Mendocino College is terminated or this authorization is cancelled in writing in a time and manner consistent with the terms of the collective bargaining agreement between CFT Local 6322 and Mendocino College. I further authorize Mendocino College to notify the CFT in the event I no longer wish to be a member of MCFT or my employment is terminated, and I agree to return my membership card to the Union upon termination of my membership therein.

NO, I DO NOT WANT TO JOIN THE MENDOCINO COLLEGE FEDERATION OF TEACHERS. I am waiving the benefits of union membership.

Employee's Signature	Date
Receipt of a copy of this document will or respect to Union membership.	constitute notice of your rights and responsibilities w
cc: MCFT	

MENDOCINO COLLEGE INSTRUCTOR EVALUATION Form A - Evaluation Summary (Rev. 8/21)

Instructor:	Course(s):
Date:	
Evaluators:	
	r is to include a rating, comments and recommendations for the e observation, course materials reviewed, student surveys, and elf-assessment.
Recommendations are require all cases but not required with	ed for B and C rankings. Constructive feedback is encouraged in an A ranking.
	standards (include comments which support this rating) at (identify recommendations for improvement below)
Recommendations:	
	standards (include comments which support this rating) at (identify recommendations for improvement below)
Recommendations:	
	standards (include comments which support this rating) at (identify recommendations for improvement below)
Recommendations:	

4.	Professional Responsibilities , as indicated in Article 7 – see MLCCD/MCFT contract for examples of full time faculty responsibilities (<i>mark one</i>):
	A. Meets professional standards (include comments which support this rating) B. Needs Improvement (identify recommendations for improvement below) C. Unsatisfactory (specify in comment section) mments:
Re	ecommendations:
	RECOMMENDATION:
	Continue on regular evaluation schedule Re-evaluate during next Mendocino College teaching assignment Professional Improvement Plan assigned (see attached) Other (explain):
<u>Pr</u>	ofessional Improvement Plan (include deadline):
	CERTIFICATION OF COMPLETION:
Pe	eer Evaluator Date
Pe	eer Evaluator Date
D	ean Date
Fa	culty signature indicates awareness of the report only.
ev	vish to exercise my option to attach written comments regarding any portion of the aluation. If so, written comments should be submitted within 10 days of the above te.
_	YES NO

Evaluatee	Date	
Vice-President, Academic Affairs	Date	
If probationary evaluation:		
Superintendent/President	 Date	

MENDOCINO COLLEGE INSTRUCTOR EVALUATION Form B - Self-Assessment (8/21)

Prepare a 1-2 page typed response to the following:

- 1. Describe the teaching strengths you bring to the classroom. What are you most proud of?
- 2. Comment on any recommendations made in your previous Mendocino College evaluation.
- Comment on any recent changes you have made in your approach to teaching or course content and/or changes you are planning to implement, including those focused on equity-minded- ness.
 Identify areas in which you would like assistance.
- 4. Describe related professional accomplishments. Comments may include but are not limited to: special assignments completed, performances given, exhibits presented, conferences attended, professional positions held, honors earned, educational materials developed, educational methods improved, flex or in-service activities presented or attended.

STUDENT EVALUATION OF ON-GROUND INSTRUCTOR (Form C, 2021)

Purpose: Mendocino College strives for excellence in its instructional programs and services. This evaluation and your written comments will be used to improve the quality of these services.

Directions: Based on your experience with the instructor and the course materials you received, rate the instructor according to the following scale. Please be as objective as possible.

A = Strongly Agree B = Agree C = Disagree D = Strongly Disagree E = Not Applicable

On the space provided, indicate the response for each of the following that most closely represents your viewpoint. <u>Do not sign your name</u>; your responses will remain anonymous.

- 1. The instructor explains material in ways that are interesting and understandable, relatable, and relevant.
- 2. The instructor provides opportunities for students to think critically about the material.
- 3. The instructor is organized, well-prepared and uses class time effectively.
- 4. The instructor offers well-organized learning activities.
- 5. The instructor provides feedback that is helpful and improves my understanding of course content.
- 6. The instructor is available to students outside the classroom; I can get help if I need it.
- 7. The instructor cares about students, their progress, and their successful course completion.
- 8. The instructor has created a welcoming and inclusive learning environment and treats students with respect.
- 9. The lectures, readings, and assignments are connected to each other.
- 10. The instructional materials (i.e. books, readings, handouts, manuals, software) help to increase my knowledge and skills in the subject matter.
- 11. The assignments contribute to my knowledge of the course material and understanding of the subject.
- 12. The expectations for student learning are clearly defined; the grading practices are clearly explained and followed by the instructor.
- 13. The instructor introduces advanced concepts and/or assignments in a way that makes them understandable.
- 14. The instructor creates opportunities for meaningful course discussion and/or participation in the classroom.

In the "comments" section, write any suggestions or comments you have for the instructor. All student suggestions and comments remain anonymous but will be shared verbatim and reviewed by the instructor and his or her evaluation team.

STUDENT EVALUATION OF ONLINE INSTRUCTOR (Form C, 2021)

Purpose: Mendocino College strives for excellence in its instructional programs and services. This evaluation and your written comments will be used to improve the quality of these services.

Directions: Based on your experience with the instructor and the course materials you received, rate the instructor according to the following scale. Please be as objective as possible.

A = Strongly Agree B = Agree C = Disagree D = Strongly Disagree E = Not Applicable

On the space provided, indicate the response for each of the following that most closely represents your viewpoint. <u>Do not sign your name</u>; your responses will remain anonymous.

- A syllabus is provided and easily accessible. Course requirements and policies are followed.
- 2. The instructor provided a clear communication policy. (For example, has the instructor described how they can be contacted? Did the instructor explain a turn-a-round time for student questions?)
- 3. Links and instructions are included to assist with technical difficulties.
- 4. Links to readings, instructions, and other materials are made available throughout the course.
- 5. The instructor explains material in ways that are interesting and understandable, relatable, and relevant.
- 6. The assignments contribute to my knowledge of the course material and understanding of the subject.
- 7. The instructor provides feedback that is helpful and improves my understanding of course content.
- 8. The course is organized in a logical way that supports learning.
- 9. Students are provided with opportunities to interact with their classmates (such as discussions or group work).
- 10. The expectations for student learning are clearly defined; the grading practices are clearly explained and followed by the instructor.
- 11. The instructor cares about students, their progress, and their successful course completion.

In the "comments" section, write any suggestions or comments you have for the instructor. All student suggestions and comments remain anonymous but will be shared verbatim and reviewed by the instructor and his or her evaluation team.

EVALUATION SURVEY

Form D - For Classified Employees in the Instructor's Department (7/17)

Instructor:
Discipline:
Evaluation Period:
Directions: Rate each of the following and make any comments based on your personal observations of the work performance of this employee. This information is confidential will not be viewed by the employee or quoted in the evaluation report. The supervisor will consider all comments received prior to completing the evaluation report.
(1) Meets Standard; (2) Needs Improvement; (3) Unacceptable, (NA) Not able to rate
Programmatic Knowledge/Skills: Demonstrates the programmatic knowledge and skills necessary to effectively manage the program; provides effective program/departmental leadership.
Comments:
<u>Planning and Organization</u> Develops plans, goals, and objectives for area of responsibility; adjusts plans as
necessary to meet changing needs; promotes innovation and/or change for improvement; arranges and structures activities to increase effective use of personnel, materials, and equipment; prioritizes and delegates work appropriately; develops effective timelines and meets deadlines; practices effective budget management.
Comments:
Decision-Making and Problem-Solving Rating:
Researches and analyzes issues thoroughly; solicits input from others key to issue; exercises good judgment; formulates sound recommendations and conclusions; deals with problems effectively; considers the impact on other individuals and departments; utilizes a collaborative approach to problem solving; demonstrates the ability to facilitate conflict resolution.

Comments:

Communication Skills:	Rating:
Listens and is open to others' views and constructive criticism; is accessible approachable; responds in a timely manner to inquiries; utilizes verbal as	
approachable; responds in a timely manner to inquiries; utilizes verbal ar which are accurate, direct, concise, and clear; conducts meetings in an ef	
manner.	
Comments:	
Department/Program Coordination:	Rating:
Communicates timelines and projects to staff; gives feedback on progres	
accomplishments; communicates with administrator about evaluation times supportive of staff; demonstrates the ability to positively motivate; encountries are supported in the support of	
collaborates on opportunities for training and staff development; fosters	_
Comments:	
Comments:	
Personal Work Standards:	Rating:
Maintains high standards which support quality work, creativity, motivat	ion, initiative,
punctuality, and good attendance; is sensitive to others' needs; displays/ trust and respect of others; addresses own professional development ne	
participates in related professional associations; constructively represent	
others; maintains cooperative and effective working relationships; keeps	•
confidences; demonstrates qualities of integrity, honesty, and ethical pra	ctices.
Comments:	
OVERALL COMMENTS:	
EVALUATOR:	

MENDOCINO COLLEGE EVALUATION – COUNSELOR

Form A - Evaluator Observation (8/21)

Counselor's	Name Date:
Evaluator	
Directions: It personal kno	Rate each item below according to the following scale based on your wledge and counseling observation:
1-Meets Profe	essional Standards 2-Needs Improvement 3-Unsatisfactory
Knowledge of	Counseling
1.	Demonstrates accurate knowledge of counseling matters.
2.	Counseling information is current.
Counseling St	yle
3.	Understands and is interested in the student's questions and concerns.
4.	Provides the student with a better understanding of his/her educational goals and how to reach them.
5.	Provides accurate information.
6.	Creates a comfortable atmosphere.
7.	Provides the student with information about other available student services.
8.	Maintains a counseling environment that is free from sexual harassment and discrimination related to sex, race, color, national origin, religion, or physical or mental disability.
9.	Is flexible and willing to change an approach to meet the needs of the individual student.
10	. Treats student with respect.

		•	akes certain the student before leaving the appointment.
EVALUATION -COUNSELOR	1		
(Evaluator Observation)			
Observation setting:	Video	Phone	In-person
Services Rendered (rate on	ly those tha	at apply)	
Abbreviated educ	ation plan		
Academic renewa	ıl or record a	adjustment	
Associate degree	requiremer	nts	
Associate degree	for <u>transfer</u>	requirements	S
Career planning			
Certificate require	ements		
Comprehensive e	ducation pl	an	
Develop plan to c	orrect prob	-dismissal stat	cus
Early Alert			
Progress report			
Referral to approp	oriate resou	rces/programs	S
SAP			
Semester course :	selection		
TAG			
Transcript review			
Transfer requiren	nents		
Transfer Work Ev	aluation Red	quest	
Other:			_

Overall Observations

A.	Describe the Counselor's strengths and attributes observed:
В.	Describe any areas observed that may need attention:

Mendocino College COUNSELOR EVALUATION Form B - Self-Assessment (7/09)

In outline form, address each of the following:

1. Effects on Students

Describe the effects which you believe your counseling has on students.

2. Planned efforts/objectives for improving professional competency

Comments may include, but not be limited to: classes taken, conferences, workshops, seminars, professional training, and professional reading; or informal learning experiences such as concerts, exhibits, performances, and site visits.

3. College/District Activities

List the college committees on which you now serve or have recently served.

4. Contribution to the Profession

Comments may include, but not be limited to, the following: special assignment(s), performances given, exhibits presented, conferences attended, professional positions held, honors earned, educational materials developed, or educational methods improved.

5. Future Professional Objectives

List any other plans you have for future development as a professional. How might the district facilitate these plans?

6. Provide a written evaluation/assessment of the level/degree to which you successfully completed the planned efforts/objectives stated in your previous evaluation.

7. Concerns and Issues

Include any other comments about concerns and issues that should be shared.

Mendocino College COUNSELOR EVALUATION Form C - Student Evaluation (7/09)

Cou	unselor:				
<u>Directions:</u> Mendocino College strives for excellence in its programs and services. Your feedback will help us improve the overall quality of counseling. Based on your experience, rate your Counselor on the following statements which describe the basic components of academic advising/counseling. If the statement does not apply, leave it blank.				on the	
M	y Counselor:	Almost <u>Always</u>	Usually	Seldom	Almost Never
1.	Is available during his/her scheduled office hours.				
2.	Assists me in exploring vocational/career options.				
3.	Advises me of alternatives and encourages me to assume responsibility for my decisions.				
4.	Seems informed about regulations and course offerings.				
5.	Assists me in understanding requirements for graduation, transfer, or certificate programs.				
6.	Refers me to other sources for additional information and assistance, ifneeded.				
7.	Helps me in planning my program in a manner that is consistent with my own objectives.				
8.	Provides accurate information.				
9.	Shows a genuine interest in assisting me.				
10.	I feel comfortable returning to this counselor.	Yes	No		

В

С

D

11. Using a letter grade, I give my counselor an overall grade of:

Overall Counselor Evaluation:

a. What do you find most helpful?

b. If dissatisfied, explain why:

MENDOCINO COLLEGE EVALUATION – COUNSELOR Form D - Evaluation Summary (6/11)

1.	Overall evaluation of student observations:
2.	Specific areas of strength:
3.	Concerns and issues:
4.	Progress in meeting objectives noted at last evaluation:
5.	Other accomplishments since last evaluation:
6.	Professional development and/or objectives recommended (include timeline):
7.	General comments:
8.	Additions and/or changes in objectives:
9.	Recommendations:
	Continue on regular evaluation schedule
	Re-evaluate during next Mendocino College assignment
	Other (explain):

CERTIFICATION OF COMPLETION:

Faculty Peer Date		
radulty reer	Dute	
Faculty Peer	Date	
Dean	Date	
Faculty signature indicates awareness of t	he report only.	
I wish to exercise my option to attach writ comments regarding any portion of the evaluation report.	ten	
YES NO		
Counselor	Date	
Vice-President of Education and Student Services	s Date	
If probationary evaluation:		
	Date	

MENDOCINO COLLEGE HEAD LIBRARIAN EVALUATION Form A - Evaluation Summary (*Rev.* 10/21)

Librarian:
Date:
Evaluators:
Each evaluation team member is to include a rating, comments and recommendations for the criteria be- low based on workshop observations, library materials reviewed, student, faculty and staff surveys, and information provided in the self-assessment and library plans.
Recommendations are required for B and C rankings. Constructive feedback is encouraged in all casesbut not required with an A ranking.
 The Head librarian provides knowledgeable and professional assistance to faculty and students. (mark one): A. Meets professional standards (include comments which support this rating) B. Needs Improvement (identify recommendations for improvement below) C. Unsatisfactory (specify in comment section)
Comments:
Recommendations:
2. The Head librarian works with faculty to collect books, databases, and online media that meet their instructional needs. (mark one):
A. Meets professional standards (include comments which support this rating B. Needs Improvement (identify recommendations for improvement below) C. Unsatisfactory (specify in comment section)
Comments:
Recommendations:

3. The Head librarian coordinates with library staff to maintain a positive library environment. (mark one):
A. Meets professional standards (include comments which support this rating B. Needs Improvement (identify recommendations for improvement below) C. Unsatisfactory (specify in comment section)
Comments:
Recommendations:
4. The Head Librarian practices effective management skills, including planning goals and objectives, policy development, communication, budget management and coordination of staff (mark one):
A. Meets professional standards (include comments which support this rating B. Needs Improvement (identify recommendations for improvement below) C. Unsatisfactory (specify in comment section)
Comments:
Recommendations:
5. The Head Librarian is involved in other professional responsibilities such as shared governance, committees, and continuing professional development. (mark one):
 A. Meets professional standards (include comments which support this rating B. Needs Improvement (identify recommendations for improvement below) C. Unsatisfactory (specify in comment section)
Comments:
Recommendations:

RECOMMENDATION:	
Continue on regular evaluation	schedule
Re-evaluate during next Mendo	ocino College teaching assignment
Professional Improvement Plan	assigned (see attached)
Other (explain):	
<u>Professional Improvement Plan</u> (include	deadline):
CERTIFICATION OF COMPLETION:	
Peer Evaluator	Date
Peer Evaluator	Date
Dean	 Date

Faculty signature indicates awareness of the	e report only.	
I wish to exercise my option to attach write evaluation. If so, written comments should		
YESNO		
Evaluatee	 Date	
Vice-President, Academic Affairs	 Date	
If probationary evaluation:		
Superintendent/President	 Date	

FORM B - Head Librarian Self Assessment (updated 10/21)

Directions: Prepare a report of up to six pages responding to the following prompts:

- Describe the major accomplishments of the past year (including but not limited to new library programming, collections developments, work done with staff, collaborations with faculty, new resources created etc.) Include relevant sample documents or links.
- 2. Summarize the professional development you engaged in over the past year and list your professional development plans for the coming year.
- 3. Describe your plan for the library over the coming year (this could include activities/resources directed at students, faculty, and the community as well as behind the scenes improvements).
- 4. Create a five year plan for the library.

MENDOCINO COLLEGE EVALUATION PROCESS

HEAD LIBRARIAN

FORM C - Faculty Evaluation (Rev. 09/2021)

<u>**DIRECTIONS**</u>: Rate the following using the rating scale below. Only complete those with which you have personal experience.

A = Strong	gly Agree B = Agree C = Disagree D = Strongly Disagree E = Not Applicable/Not Obse	erved	
1. 7	The Head Librarian provides assistant and responds to my questions and request.		
2.	The Head Librarian works with me in a professional manner.		
3.	The orientation/workshop taught by the Head Librarian is informative, relevant, and understandable.		
4.	Library provides physical (hard copy) informational handouts, such as citation guides, that meet student needs.		
5.	Online informational resources, including LibGuides, are current and relevant.		
6.	Library resources are organized so that online students are equitably supported.		
7.	Online directions that explain databases and online research resources are clearly written and understandable for students.		
8.	The Library environment is organized and conducive to studying and research.		
9.	The information my students and I need can be found in the Library.		
10.	The Head Librarian responds to my request for purchases of materials, research tools and online resources in a timely manner.		
11.	The Head Librarian implements an appropriate book, journal and online purchasing plan that supports instructional programs.		
Comments regarding your ratings and general observations:			

Suggestions for improvement:

Form D: Student Evaluation of Reference Assistance

Thank you for your participation in this short survey. All of the college's librarians are evaluated on a periodic basis, and yours is being evaluated today. We would appreciate your feedback on the service you received. Please respond honestly to the statements below using the following rankings:

A = 1	Strong	ly Agree	B = Agree	C = Disagree	D = Strongly Disagree	E = Not Applicable
	1.	The libra	arian treated	me with respe	ect and courtesy and ma	ide me feel welcome.
	2.	The librarian listened carefully and understood my questions and concerns.				
	3.	The libra question	•	d information	that was clear, useful, a	nd relevant to my
	4.	The librarian was well informed about available resources and showed me how to find the information I needed.				
	5.	The libra	arian helped	me evaluate in	formation resources fo	r relevance and credibility.
	6.	The libra what I no		me to other so	ources of information if	the library did not have
	7.	The libra	arian made sı	ure that my qu	estion had been answe	red satisfactorily.
	8.	The libra	arian is some	one I would be	e happy to return to for	help in the future.
Writ	tten re	esponses:				
1.	What	was mos	t useful abou	ut the librarian	's assistance?	
2	How	could this	s assistance f	rom the librari	an have been improved	٦٠

Form E: Student Evaluation of Library Orientation Session

Thank you for your participation in this short survey. All of the college's librarians are evaluated on a periodic basis, and yours is being evaluated today. We would appreciate your feedback on the service you received. Please respond honestly to the statements below by using the following rankings:

A = 5	Strongl	y Agree	B = Agree	C = Disagree	D = Strongly Disagree	E = Not Applicable
	1.	The libra	irian present	ed the subject	matter in a clear and u	nderstandable way.
	2.	The pres	sentation wa	s well organize	d and the librarian used	d their time well.
				_	oout the class assignme rmation relevant to my	•
	4.	The libra	irian was kno	owledgeable at	oout the library's resou	rces.
				ntation gave m e to do my rese		ng of the range of online
		-		•	ity to recognize and fin ve, and credible.	d high-quality sources
	7.	After the	e presentatio	on, I feel more	confident using the libr	ary's resources.
Writ	ten res	sponses				
1.	What	was mos	t useful abou	ut the presenta	tion?	

2. How could the presentation have been improved?

MENDOCINO COLLEGE EVALUATION PROCESS – HEAD LIBRARIAN

Form F - Staff Evaluation

(Rev 10/2021)

EvaluatorDate
<u>DIRECTIONS</u> : Rate the following using the rating scale below. Only complete those with which youhave personal experience.
A = Strongly Agree B = Agree C = Disagree D = Strongly Disagree E = Not
 Has current knowledge of college library services and technologies. Works effectively with classified and faculty in the department/program. Develops appropriate library organization and environment. Assists students, faculty, and other patrons in a professional and helpful manner.
5. Practices effective budget management.
6. Provides leadership in planning and sharing goals and objectives for the library.
7. Develops and updates clear, written library policies and procedures.
8. Uses effective verbal and written communication skills; informs staff of relevant
issues.
9. Is open to suggestions; collaborative approach to problem solving.
10. Encourages staff professional development.
Comments regarding your ratings and general observations:
Suggestions for improvement:

FORM A – EVALUATION REPORT (5/22) Full-Time Faculty, Program Director/Reassigned Time

Evaluatee N	ame Date
Evaluator(s)	:
1.	PROGRAMMATIC KNOWLEDGE/SKILLS
	Demonstrates the programmatic knowledge and skills necessary to effectively manage the program; provides effective program/departmental leadership.
	A Meets professional standards (Explain below) B Needs Improvement (Identify recommendations for improvement below) C Unsatisfactory (Specify in comments/recommendations)
Com	ments:
Reco	mmendations:
2.	PLANNING AND ORGANIZATION
	Develops plans, goals, and objectives for area of responsibility; arranges and structures activities to increase effective use of personnel, materials, and equipment; prioritizes and delegates work appropriately; develops effective timelines and meets deadlines; practices effective budget management.
	 A Meets professional standards (Explain below) B Needs Improvement (Identify recommendations for improvement below) C Unsatisfactory (Specify in comments/recommendations)
Comments:	
Recommend	lations:

3. DECISION-MAKING AND PROBLEM-SOLVING

problems effectively; considers the impact on other individuals and departments; utilizes a collaborative approach to problem solving; demonstrates the ability to facilitate conflict resolution. A Meets professional standards (Explain below) B Needs Improvement (Identify recommendations for improvement below) C Unsatisfactory (Specify in comments/recommendations) Comments: Recommendations: 4. **COMMUNICATION SKILLS** Listens and is open to others' views and constructive criticism; is accessible and approachable; responds in a timely manner to inquiries; utilizes verbal and written skills which are accurate, direct, concise, and clear; conducts meetings in an effective manner. _____ A Meets professional standards (Explain below) _____ B Needs Improvement (Identify recommendations for improvement below) C Unsatisfactory (Specify in comments/recommendations) Comments: Recommendations:

Researches and analyzes issues thoroughly; solicits input from others; exercises good judgment; formulates sound recommendations and conclusions; deals with

107

DEPARTMENT/PROGRAM COORDINATION

5.

supportive of staff; demonstrates the ability to positively motivate; encourages and collaborates on opportunities for training and staff development; fosters team-building among staff. A Meets professional standards (Explain below) B Needs Improvement (Identify recommendations for improvement below) C Unsatisfactory (Specify in comments/recommendations) Comments: Recommendations: 6. PERSONAL WORK STANDARDS Maintains high standards which support quality work, creativity, motivation, initiative punctuality, and good attendance; is sensitive to others' needs; displays/earns mutual trust and respect of others; addresses own professional development needs; participates in related professional associations; constructively represents the college to others; maintains cooperative and effective working relationships; keeps professional confidences; demonstrates integrity, honesty, and ethical practices. A Meets professional standards (Explain below) B Needs Improvement (Identify recommendations for improvement below) C Unsatisfactory (Specify in comments/recommendations) Comments: Recommendations: **EVALUATION TEAM/DEAN OVERALL COMMENTS & SUMMARY:** RECOMMENDATION:

Communicates timelines and projects to staff; gives feedback on progress and accomplishments; communicates with administrator about evaluation timelines;

Continue on regular evaluation	schedule	
Re-evaluate during next semes	ter/year's evaluation cycle	j
Professional Improvement Plar	n assigned (see attached)	
Other (explain):		
Professional Improvement Plan (include	de deadline):	
CERTIFICATION OF COMPLETION:		
Peer Evaluator	 Date	
·	·	
Peer Evaluator	Date	
	•	
Dean	Date	
Faculty signature indicates accompany	af the versus and	
Faculty signature indicates awareness	of the report only.	
I wish to exercise my option to attach	written comments regardi	ing any portion of the
evaluation. If so, written comments sh	_	= ::
date.		
YESNO		
Evaluatee	 Date	
	·	
Vice-President, Academic Affairs	Date	
If probationary evaluation:		
·		
Constitution (Provided to	·	
Superintendent/President	Date	

FORM B - EVALUATION SURVEY (7/17) Full-Time Faculty - Program Director/Reassigned Time

Faculty Member:
Assignment:
Evaluation Period:
Directions: Rate each of the following and make any comments based on your personal observations of the work performance of this employee. This information is confidential, will not be viewed by the employee or quoted in the evaluation report. The supervisor and evaluation team will consider all comments received prior to completing the evaluation report.
(1) Meets Standard; (2) Needs Improvement; (3) Unacceptable, (NA) Not able to rate
PROGRAMMATIC KNOWLEDGE/SKILLS: Demonstrates the programmatic knowledge and skills necessary to effectively manage the program; provides effective program/departmental leadership. Comments:
PLANNING AND ORGANIZATION Develops plans, goals, and objectives for area of responsibility; adjusts plans as necessary to meet changing needs; promotes innovation and/or change for improvement; arranges and structures activities to increase effective use of personnel, materials, and equipment; prioritizes and delegates work appropriately; develops effective timelines and meets deadlines; practices effective budget management. Comments:

DECISION-MAKING AND PROBLEM-SOLVING Researches and analyzes issues thoroughly; solicits input from or exercises good judgment; formulates sound recommendations a with problems effectively; considers the impact on other individutilizes a collaborative approach to problem solving; demonstrate facilitate conflict resolution. Comments:	and conclusions; deals uals and departments;
DEPARTMENT/PROGRAM COORDINATION: Communicates timelines and projects to staff; gives feedback on accomplishments; communicates with administrator about evaluations supportive of staff; demonstrates the ability to positively motivated collaborates on opportunities for training and staff development among staff.	uation timelines; ate; encourages and
Comments:	
WORK STANDARDS: Maintains high standards which support quality work, creativity, punctuality, and good attendance; is sensitive to others' needs; trust and respect of others; addresses own professional develop participates in related professional associations; constructively rothers; maintains cooperative and effective working relationship confidences; demonstrates qualities of integrity, honesty, and effective working relationship confidences; demonstrates qualities of integrity, honesty, and effective working relationship confidences; demonstrates qualities of integrity, honesty, and effective working relationship confidences; demonstrates qualities of integrity, honesty, and effective working relationship confidences; demonstrates qualities of integrity, honesty, and effective working relationship confidences; demonstrates qualities of integrity, honesty, and effective working relationship confidences; demonstrates qualities of integrity, honesty, and effective working relationship confidences; demonstrates qualities of integrity, honesty, and effective working relationship confidences; demonstrates qualities of integrity, honesty, and effective working relationship confidences; demonstrates qualities of integrity working relationship confidences.	displays/earns mutual ament needs; represents the college to os; keeps professional
Comments:	
OVERALL COMMENTS:	
EVALUATOR:	

MENDOCINO-LAKE COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT Full-Time Faculty Salary Schedule 8/1/2023 (based on 175 work days)

STEP	COLUMN 1	COLUMN 2	COLUMN 3	COLUMN 4
1	\$69,512	\$73,309	\$76,983	\$80,701
2	\$72,608	\$76,435	\$80,129	\$83,873
3	\$75,702	\$79,560	\$83,280	\$87,045
4	\$78,798	\$82,686	\$86,429	\$90,214
5	\$81,894	\$85,813	\$89,577	\$93,387
6	\$84,992	\$88,939	\$92,725	\$96,556
7	\$88,087	\$92,066	\$95,873	\$99,727
8	\$91,184	\$95,189	\$99,022	\$102,899
9	\$94,279	\$98,317	\$102,170	\$106,069
10	\$97,376	\$101,442	\$105,318	\$109,238
11	\$100,471	\$104,569	\$109,069	\$112,411
12	\$103,568	\$107,696	\$111,616	\$115,582
13	\$106,664	\$110,820	\$114,765	\$118,754
14	\$109,330	\$113,590	\$117,913	\$121,925
15			\$120,861	\$125,093
16				\$128,265
17				\$131,472

Instructors will receive year-for-year credit on the salary schedule for teaching experience and one year credit for two years of related work experience.

Maximum initial placement on the salary schedule shall be Step 7 of the appropriate class.

Doctoral Stipend: An additional \$3,345 for an earned doctorate from an accredited institution. When the Full-Time Faculty Salary Schedule increases by an overall percent, this stipend will increase by the same percent.

Longevity Stipend:

An additional \$1900 after being at the top step of a column for four years. An additional \$1900 after being at the top step of a column for nine years. An additional \$1900 after being at the top step of a column for fourteen years.

Effective: August 1, 2023

SALARY CLASSIFICATION

For purposes of salary classification, one year of full-time related work experience is equated to fifteen semester units for vocational education instructors (B).

A= Placement of both general and vocational education instructors.

B = Placement of vocational education instructors.

COLUMN 1 (Unit Equivalent – Less than 185)

Less than Column 2

COLUMN 2 (Unit Equivalent – 185)

- A. 1. Master's Degree + 30 semester units
 - 2. Bachelor's Degree + 60 semester units, including a Master's or Doctorate
- B. 1. Bachelor's Degree + 2 years related work experience + 30 semester units (or Bachelor's Degree + 4 years)
 - 2. Master's Degree + 1 year related work experience + 15 semester units (or Master's Degree + 2 years)

COLUMN 3 (Unit Equivalent – 200)

- A. 1. Master's Degree + 45 semester units
 - 2. Bachelor's Degree + 75 semester units, including a Master's or Doctorate
- B. 1. Bachelor's Degree + 2 years related work experience + 45 semester units (or Bachelor's Degree + 4 years + 15 semester units)
 - Master's Degree + 1 year related work experience + 30 semester units (or Master's Degree + 3 years)

COLUMN 4 (Unit Equivalent – 215)

- A. 1. Master's Degree + 60 semester units
 - 2. Bachelor's Degree + 90 semester units, including a Master's or Doctorate
- B. 1. Bachelor's Degree + 2 years related work experience + 60 semester units (or Bachelor's Degree + 4 years + 30 semester units)
 - 2. Master's Degree + 1 year related work experience + 45 semester units (or Master's Degree + 4 years)

Effective: August 15, 2022

MENDOCINO-LAKE COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

Full-Time Faculty Overload and Summer Session Salary Schedule
(When the Full-Time Faculty Salary Schedule increases by an overall percent, this
stipend will increase by the same percent)

Step 1 - \$81.54

Units and experience less than Step 2

Step 2 (Unit Equivalent - 185) - \$85.62

- I. Master's Degree + 30 semester units or

 Bachelor's Degree + 60 semester units, including a Master's or Doctorate
- II. Bachelor's + 2 years related work experience + 30 semester units or Bachelor's Degree + 4 years related work experience or
 Master's Degree + 1 year related work experience + 15 semester units or
 Master's Degree + 2 years related work experience

Step 3 (Unit Equivalent - 200) - \$89.90

- Master's Degree + 45 semester units or
 Bachelor's Degree + 75 semester units, including a Master's or Doctorate
- II. Bachelor's Degree + 2 years related work experience + 45 semester units or Bachelor's Degree + 4 years related work experience + 15 semester units or Master's Degree + 1 year related work experience + 30 semester units or Master's Degree + 3 years related work experience

Step 4 (Unit Equivalent - 215) - \$94.39

- I. Master's Degree + 60 semester units
 Bachelor's Degree + 90 semester units, including a Master's or Doctorate
- II. Master's Degree + 1 year related work experience + 45 semester units (or Master's Degree + 4 years)
 Bachelor's Degree + 2 years related work experience + 60 semester units (or bachelor's degree + 4 years + 30 semester units)

Effective: August 21, 2023

Mendocino College PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT LEAVE APPLICATION

FACULTY MEMBER: Compl	ete this application	and forward it	to the respo	onsible Dean by
November 15 th .				

Nam	e:	
Posit	ion:	
Years	s of serv	ice at MC:
1.	Atta	ch a written leave proposal addressing the following:
	a.	Dates of proposed leave
	b.	Purpose and objectives of leave:
		I. If coursework is involved the plan of study to be pursued
	c.	How the study or project will benefit the district in terms of:
		I. enhance your effectiveness in working at the college
		II. meet the District's Mission, Vision, Values and Goals
		III. benefit future students
		IV. benefit colleagues and/or your assigned program
	d.	Your Replacement Plan (how your work will be covered during the leave)
	e.	If you have previously had a leave briefly describe the type of leave, purpose, year and duration.
	f.	Other information which will clarify the leave purpose and benefit to the District
2.	Atta	ch a signed Professional Development Leave Agreement (Exhibit 9).
3.	Sign	below and forward these materials to the responsible Dean.
Signa	iture:	Date:

Signature:	Date:
faculty member, by December 15 th .	
statement, and forward to the Professional Developr	nent Committee Chair, with a copy to the
replacement plan, including costs for replacement st	affing. Sign below, attach your written
regarding the benefits the District will derive from th	e leave proposal; and (2) the employee's
Review the leave proposal and attach a written state	ment which includes comments: (1)

DEAN:

Mendocino College PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT LEAVE AGREEMENT

Partie ———	s: The parties to this Agreement are the Mendocino-Lake Community College District and , faculty member.
	se: The purpose of this Agreement is to set forth the terms under which the faculty per will participate in the Professional Development Leave program.
Terms	:
1.	Section 14.11 of MCFT Contract, Professional Development Leave, is incorporated herein by this reference.
2.	The employee's Professional Development Leave proposal, as approved by the Board of Trustees, is incorporated herein by this reference.
3.	Should the employee not comply with the approved Professional Development Leav proposal, the employee will return to the District the full amount of salary paid to the employee while on Professional Development Leave.
4.	Should the employee not return to service with the District after the leave period for a time equal to two times the length of the leave, the faculty member will return to the District the salary received while on Professional Development Leave. Should the faculty member return to service but fail to provide the full length of service, the salary will be repaid on a prorated basis.
	a. As permitted in Education Code 87770, the employee may instead secure a bond to cover #4. If this option is elected, check here and attach evidence that a bond has been secured.
5.	The faculty member's obligation hereunder will be exonerated in the event that the failure of the employee to return and render the agreed upon period of service is caused by the death or documented physical or mental disability of the faculty member but only if such disability occurs after the leave is approved.
6.	Prior to commencement of the leave, the District reserves the right to require an employee to submit evidence of a physical examination from a licensed medical

Agreement.

practitioner indicating that he/she is capable of fulfilling the activities set forth in this

7. With the concurrence of the faculty member, the District reserves the right to w of the terms set forth above.		reserves the right to waive any
FACUL	TY MEMBER:	Date:
DISTRI	ICT REPRESENTATIVE:	Date:

MENDOCINO-LAKE COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT Statement of Grievance – MCFT

Employee	Name:	Date:
D-+£ Al	land Cristian	
Date of Al	leged Grievance:	_
1.	Specific articles and section numbers of contract alleged to	o have been violated:
2.	Employee's statement of alleged violation. Provide facts to	support position.
3.	State the action, in your opinion, that will resolve this alleg	ged grievance.

Date of Receipt: Date of Response: Grievance Resolved: _____Unresolved: _____ Date Appealed to Level II: LEVEL II: VICE-PRESIDENT - ATTACH A WRITTEN RESPONSE TO ALLEGED GRIEVANCE. Date of Receipt: Date of Response: Grievance Resolved: _____Unresolved: _____ Date Appealed to Level III: LEVEL III: SUPERINTENDENT/PRESIDENT - ATTACH A WRITTEN RESPONSE TO ALLEGED **GRIEVANCE** Date of Receipt: _____ Date of Response: Grievance Resolved: ______Unresolved: _____ WRITTEN NOTICE FOR ADVISORY ARBITRATION MUST BE MADE WITHIN 5 DAYS TO THE SUPERINTENDENT/PRESIDENT. Date of Notice: LEVEL IV: ADVISORY ARBITRATION - ATTACH A COPY OF RECOMMENDATION Date of Hearing: Date of Response:

LEVEL I: DEAN - ATTACH A WRITTEN RESPONSE TO ALLEGED GRIEVANCE.

LEVEL V: BOARD OF TRUSTEES - ATTACH A COPY OF THE RECOMMENDATION

Date of Receipt of Arbitrator's Recommendation:	
Date of Board Meeting:	
Date of Decision:	

MENDOCINO-LAKE COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

Full-Time Faculty Stipend Schedule (When the Full-Time Faculty Salary Schedule increases by an overall percent, these stipends will increase by the same percent)

August 1, 2023-June 30, 2024

Stipend Position	Amount	Paid for the
Head Coach	\$10,091	Year
Theater Arts	\$5,043	Semester
Music	\$2,884	Semester
Gallery Director	\$2,884	Semester
Culinary Arts	\$2,884	Semester
Automotive	\$2,884	Semester
Chair, Curriculum Committee	\$5,766	Semester
President, Academic Senate	\$8,652	Semester
President, MCFT	\$5,766	Semester
Vice-President, Academic		
Senate	\$2,884	Semester
Coordinator, Distance Education	\$5,766	Semester
LMS Mentor	\$550	Per Faculty Mentored
New Faculty Peer Mentor	\$550	Per Faculty Mentored
Doctoral	\$3,345	Year

MENDOCINO-LAKE COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT PROFESSIONAL IMPROVEMENT PLAN

The purpose of a Professional Improvement Plan is to support faculty in improving their practices to meet professional standards (see CBA sections 8.1.4.5, 8.2.4.5, 8.3.4.4, and 8.4.2.2).

Evaluatee:
Date:
Evaluation Team:
Area(s) where improvement is needed:
Improvement plan (include specific improvements and activities and note any resources to be provided):
How improvement will be assessed:
Progress check-in date (that allows sufficient time for implementation of any recommendations before the expected completion date):
Designated Team Member for Check-in:
Method of Check-in:
Expected completion date:
Completion conference date (within 7 days of expected completion date):

Name of MCFT Contact:			
Dean		Date	
Faculty Evaluator		Date	
Faculty Evaluator		Date	
Faculty signature indicates an agree as outlined in this document.	ement to complete t	he Professional Ir	nprovement Plan
Evaluatee		Date	
Completion Summary			
Date completion report submitted:			
Date of completion conference:			
Evaluation Team comments:			
Professional Improvement Plan acc	epted as complete:	Yes	No
If no, please describe required follow	w-up and expected	completion date.	
Professional Improvement Plan con			
 Dean		 Date	

Faculty Evaluator	Date
Faculty Evaluator	 Date
Faculty signature indicates awareness of the	e report only.
I wish to exercise my option to attach writte Professional Improvement PlanYe	
Evaluatee	 Date
Vice-President	 Date
 Superintendent/President	 Date